



MALITA INVESTMENTS P.L.C. ANNUAL REPORT & FINANCIAL STATEMENTS 2019



Malita's mission is to invest in sustainable urban regeneration projects located in both Malta and Gozo which will ultimately translate into long-term economic and environmental benefits.

CONTENTS

Chairman's statement	4
Board of Directors	6
Directors' report	. 10
Corporate governance statement	. 15
Remuneration statement	. 22
Remuneration policy for Directors	. 24
Independent auditor's report	25
Statement of financial position	34
Statement of comprehensive income	35
Statement of changes in equity	36
Statement of cash flows	37
Notes to the financial statements	38
Company information	. 68



CHAIRMAN'S STATEMENT



This financial year has been a highly demanding one for the Company as the Affordable Housing project which will see around 717 apartments and 720 car garages and spaces being developed has continued to gain momentum. The Company has not only secured €58 million financing for this project primarily from the European Investment Bank and the Council of Europe Development Bank but is also responsible for the civil, mechanical and electrical works and finishes as well as the tendering and award process. Malita is also responsible for the overall project management of the 16 land sites being developed located across Malta.

Apart from this project, the Board of Directors is also evaluating and assessing other potential projects that are of interest to the Company.

FINANCIAL PERFORMANCE

Over the period under review, the Company registered a pre-tax profit of \notin 41,332,231 (2018: \notin 13,738,664), while revenue for the year amounted to \notin 8,067,576 (2018: \notin 8,012,326). The revenue streams of the Company were driven by ground rents from the Malta International Airport (MIA) and Valletta Cruise Port (VCP) in respect of properties on which Malita owns the dominium directum as well as lease income in respect of the Open Air Theatre in City Gate, Valletta and that applicable to the Parliament Building in Valletta.

Insofar as the operational expenses of the Company are concerned, these were very much in line with the projections for the year.

During this period, the Company also registered a positive movement in the fair value of investment property of \notin 34,663,700 (2018: \notin 7,661,000) reflecting a positive movement in the fair value of the dominium directum of the MIA and VCP properties as well as the Parliament Building and Open Air Theatre. This increase was predominantly driven by the continued downward movement of interest rates and changes in the contractual cash flows owing to the passage of time which had a positive impact on the present value of the aforementioned properties. As was the case in previous financial years, this surplus has been considered to be nondistributable and has accordingly been transferred to a nondistributable reserve.

For the period under review, the Company also recognised revenue and costs of €9,100,895 and €8,835,820 respectively in relation to the Affordable Housing project. Since the project is in its construction phase, no cash flows were received to date. The Company will start receiving rental income from the affordable housing units once construction is complete.

On a final note, I wish to take this opportunity to extend my sincere gratitude to the members of the Board for their support and commitment as well as to our highly valued employees for their continued hard work and loyalty.

KENNETH FARRUGIA CHAIRMAN

BOARD OF DIRECTORS





Non-Executive Director



The Affordable Housing project which will see around 717 apartments and 720 car garages and spaces being developed has continued to gain momentum.





RAY SLADDEN Non-Executive Director



BOARD OF DIRECTORS

Mr Kenneth Farrugia joined Bank of Valletta p.l.c., Malta's largest banking group, in October 1985 and over the years has occupied various positions within the Bank. He currently holds the post of Chief Business Development Officer and sits on the Executive Management Board of the Bank. Mr Farrugia is also a Director on the Bank of Valletta Asset Management, Governor of FinanceMalta, and also serves as Chairman of the Management Committee of the Malta Funds Industry Association.

PAUL MERCIECA

KENNETH FARRUGIA

Mr Paul Mercieca currently acts as an independent non-executive director on the boards of various companies and previously held the position of Chief Executive Officer of Deloitte Malta for twenty three years up to 31st December 2013. Whilst at Deloitte, Mr Mercieca was responsible for a number of clients operating in various sectors of the economy including one of Malta's largest banks and companies listed on the Malta Stock Exchange. He served as a member of the Accountancy Board for eight years between 1988 and 1996 and is a former member of the Council of the Malta Institute of Accountants. Mr Mercieca was also the Chairman of the Institute's Risk Management Committee and served on the Independence, Ethics and Regulatory Committee. He is a Fellow of the Chartered Association of Certified Accountants, the Malta Institute of Accountants and a Member of the Malta Institute of Taxation.

ERIC SCHEMBRIMr Eric Schembri was appointed the Executive Chairman of MIB Holding Co.
Ltd. and its subsidiaries. He was also a Director on the board of Middle Sea
Insurance p.l.c. (1991-1996) and a Director of The Malta International Training
Centre. Mr Schembri was the promoter leading the Board of Mid-Med Bank
p.l.c. (HSBC) to set up its own life assurance company. He was appointed
executive coordinator, Chairman of the steering committee and then executive
director of Mid-Med Life Assurance Co. Ltd., (now HSBC Life Assurance
Co. Ltd.). Mr Schembri held the position of Chairman at Crystal Finance
Investments Ltd. besides director of other companies.

RAY SLADDEN

Mr Ray Sladden is a Certified Public Accountant and a fellow of the Malta Institute of Accountants. He is an associate of the London Institute of Banking and Finance and the Association of Corporate Treasurers. He has also completed further studies in business management and administration and is a member of the British Chartered Management Institute. As from 1998 he has held the position of Group Finance Director and Company Secretary of all the fully owned companies within the Tumas Group. He is also a director on a number of Group subsidiaries. Mr Sladden had previously occupied the position of Financial Controller and subsequently Group Treasurer of Air Malta p.l.c., the national airline. He currently holds directorships on various bodies within the aviation, hospitality and finance sectors. Mr Sladden is also a founding member of the Board of Trustees of the Tumas Fenech Foundation for Education in Journalism.

DR ROBERT SUBAN

Dr Robert Suban is the Head of the Department of Banking and Finance of the University of Malta. He holds a Bachelor in Business Administration, a Masters Degree, and a Ph.D. in Accounting & Finance from the Alliance Manchester Business School. He has also completed the ACCA qualification. He regularly attends and presents his research at various internationally peer-reviewed academic conferences in the area of finance. He has considerable experience as a practitioner having worked at the Central Bank of Malta, Jobsplus and a leading private travel organisation. Currently, he also holds a number of non-executive directorships in investment companies. He is also a Director of Malita Investments p.l.c., which is listed on the Malta Stock Exchange, and is the Chairman of its Investment Committee as well as a member of its Audit Committee.

DR DONALD VELLA

Dr Donald Vella joined Camilleri Preziosi Advocates in 2005 and is currently the head of the tax department. He regularly advises and assists clients in a number of areas including tax, corporate law, trusts, foundations and corporate finance. Dr Vella advises a number of clients from various industry sectors including financial institutions, private equity and hedge fund promoters and managers as well as high net worth individuals. He regularly assists a number of listed companies on day to day corporate requirements and also acts as a company secretary on a number of companies. Dr Vella holds an LL.D from the University of Malta and an LL.M in Corporate and Commercial Law from the University of London. He is a member of the Chamber of Advocates. He regularly acts as an examiner at the University of Malta and is a speaker at a number of seminars and conferences.

DIRECTORS' REPORT

The Directors present their ninth annual report together with the audited financial statements for the year ended 31 December 2019.

Principal activities

The Company's principal activities include the financing, acquisition, development, management and operation of immovable property, in particular, projects of national and/or strategic importance, and the investment in local stocks and shares.

Review of the business

The Company continued to receive ground rents from the MIA and VCP in respect of properties on which Malita owns the dominium directum. The ground rent receivable from VCP is partly dependent on the revenues deriving to VCP from the letting of buildings and facilities, and other activities including passenger and cruise liner operations. For the period under review, Malita is due to receive an additional rent of \notin 164,810 since the percentage revenue arising from other activities was higher than the set minimum annual ground rent due to Malita.

In addition, the Company receives lease income in respect of the Open Air Theatre and the Parliament Building in City Gate, Valletta. Lease income for the Parliament Building started in the 2019 as the completion certificate was issued in January of the same year. Before the issue of the completion certificate the Company received income in the form of penalties. Moreover, the Company is receiving additional rent in relation to a number of improvements to the Parliament Building.

As set out in Note 6, the result for the period includes a positive movement in the fair value of the MIA and VCP properties of &23,674,000 (2018: &4,860,000) and &10,989,700 (2018: &2,801,000) in the fair value of the Parliament Building and Open Air Theatre which results from the continued downward movement of interest rates and changes in the contractual cash flows owing to the passage of time. This surplus is non-distributable and has consequently been transferred to a non-distributable reserve.

On 28 June 2017, the Company entered into two credit facility agreements with the European Investment Bank (EIB) and the Council of Europe Development Bank (CEB) for a 25-year term amounting to \in 53,700,000 to finance the construction of a number of affordable housing units in Malta. Pursuant to this agreement, on 29 December 2017 the Company entered into an emphyteutical deed for 28 years with the Housing Authority to acquire sixteen (16) property sites in a number of locations across Malta to be used by the Company for the purposes of developing the affordable housing units.

In September 2018, the Company entered into sixteen (16) availability agreements with Government whereby the Company will make available sixteen (16) property sites in a number of locations across Malta for a period of 25 years once complete. The number of units that will be made available amounts to 717. During such period the Company will lease the residential units on these development sites for affordable housing purposes.

The excavation of all the property sites has been substantially completed in 2019. During 2019 the Company issued further invitations to tender for the construction and mechanical and electrical works of these units. Tenders for the construction of fourteen property sites have been issued so far, out of which eleven have been awarded and construction works on these sites are well underway. Tenders for mechanical and electrical works of four property sites have also been awarded.

Review of the business - continued

Invitations to tender will continue to be issued in respect of construction, mechanical and electrical works and finishes for the remaining sites. The capitalised cost to date on this development amounts to €9,818,225 and is reflected in these financial statements.

During the year, the Company has continued to explore other possible new projects. One of these projects is being classified under Other assets and details on the costs incurred on this project are set out in Note 11 to the financial statements.

Result and dividends

The statement of comprehensive income is set out on page 35.

An interim gross dividend of €1,955,026 or €0.0132 per share resulting in an interim net dividend of €1,270,767 or €0.00858 per share was paid on 6 September 2019.

The Directors recommend the payment of a final gross dividend of €3,228,756 or €0.0218 per share (December 2018: €3,228,756 or €0.0218 per share), equating to a final net dividend of €2,744,442 or €0.01853 per share (December 2018: €2,098,691 or €0.01417 per share).

Directors

The Directors of the Company who held office during the year were:		
Kenneth Farrugia	(Chairman - appointed on incorporation)	
Ray Sladden	(appointed on 9 April 2014)	
Paul Mercieca	(appointed on 9 April 2014)	
Robert Suban	(appointed on 9 April 2014)	
Eric Schembri	(appointed on 1 August 2014)	

The Company's Articles of Association require Directors to retire after three years in office, but they are eligible for re-appointment.

Statement of Directors' responsibilities for the financial statements

The Directors are required by the Companies Act, 1995 to prepare financial statements which give a true and fair view of the state of affairs of the Company as at the end of each reporting period and of the profit or loss for that period.

In preparing the financial statements, the Directors are responsible for the following matters:

- ensuring that the financial statements have been drawn up in accordance with International Financial Reporting Standards as adopted by the EU;
- selecting and applying appropriate accounting policies;
- making accounting estimates that are reasonable in the circumstances;
- ensuring that the financial statements are prepared on the going concern basis unless it is inappropriate to presume that the Company will continue in business as a going concern.

DIRECTORS' REPORT

Statement of Directors' responsibilities for the financial statements - continued

The Directors are also responsible for designing, implementing and maintaining internal controls as the Directors determine is necessary to enable the preparation of financial statements that are free from material misstatements, whether due to fraud or error, and that comply with the Companies Act, 1995. They are also responsible for safeguarding the assets of the Company and hence for taking reasonable steps for the prevention and detection of fraud and other irregularities.

The financial statements of Malita Investments p.l.c. for the year ended 31 December 2019 are included in the Annual Report and Statutory Financial Statements – 31 December 2019, which is published in hard-copy printed form and is available on the Company's website. The Directors are responsible for the maintenance and integrity of the Annual Report on the website in view of their responsibility for the controls and the security of the website. Access to information published on the Company's website is available in other countries and jurisdictions, where legislation governing the preparation and dissemination of financial statements may differ from requirements or practice in Malta.

Going concern

After making enquiries, the Directors, at the time of approving the financial statements, have determined that there is reasonable expectation that the Company has adequate resources to continue operating for the foreseeable future. For this reason, the Directors have adopted the going concern basis in preparing the financial statements.

Financial key performance indicators

The Company is focused on its financial performance. The Directors monitor the health and progress of the business and apart from profitability, use a range of financial measures which collectively form an integral part of building value for the shareholders on a consistent basis and over the long term.

Key Performance Indicators (KPIs) used in managing the Company's business include:

	2019	2018
Working capital ratio	0.1:1	0.1:1
Net revenues	€7,927,807	€7,503,343
Debt to assets ratio	32.2%	32.5%
Debt to equity ratio	47.4%	48.2%
Interest coverage	25.3 times	10.6 times

As per the previous financial statements, the Company has a low working capital ratio. The current year's working capital ratio is in line with the previous year. In 2019 the Company has a positive bank balance compared to an overdrawn bank balance in the previous year owing to short term financing obtained for the Affordable Housing project. Such financing has consequently increased the total current liabilities for 2019. Capital expenditure for the Affordable Housing project continued in the year under review. Once such project capital expenditure is settled through the loan disbursements as explained in Note 1.1 the resultant working capital ratio would be 0.63:1.

Non-financial key performance indicators

Environmental and social risks

In addition to strengthening governance and controls, the Company seeks to provide value to society. The Directors believe that being economically successful is important to generate value to stakeholders, whilst also considering the environmental and social impact of the actions, to support a sustainable future.

Financial risk management and exposures

For the risk management and exposures refer to Note 2 - Financial risk management that details the key risk factors including market risk, credit risk and liquidity risk and the Company's approach towards managing these risks.

Information pursuant to Listing Rule 5.64

Share capital information of the Company is disclosed in Note 12 to the financial statements. The issued share capital of the Company is split into two classes of shares. The Ordinary A Shares and Ordinary B Shares rank *pari passu* for all intents and purposes of law.

No person may, whether directly or indirectly, and in any manner whatsoever, acquire or hold a beneficial interest in the Ordinary A and Ordinary B shares in excess of five per cent (5%) of the total issued share capital of the Company having voting rights. This clause does not apply to shares held by:

- the Government of Malta;
- an underwriter or sub-underwriter under the provisions of an underwriting or sub-underwriting agreement;
- custodians in their custodian capacity provided such custodians can only exercise the voting rights attached to such shares under instructions given in writing or by electronic means by the beneficial owner/s.

The Government of Malta, whether directly or indirectly (through an entity or body corporate wholly owned and controlled by the Government of Malta), shall, for a period of 25 years commencing from the date of incorporation of the Company, hold at least seventy per cent (70%) of the issued share capital of the Company.

Any transfer of shares by the Government of Malta or any issuance of shares by the Company which has the effect of reducing the holding or otherwise diluting the holding of the Government of Malta, shall be null and void.

The rules governing the appointment or election of Directors are contained in Article 54.1 and Article 61.2 of the Company's Articles of Association. An extraordinary resolution approved by the shareholders in the general meeting is required to amend the Articles of Association.

The powers of Directors are outlined in Articles 70 to 77 of the Company's Articles of Association.

Pursuant to Listing Rules 5.64.5, 5.64.6, 5.64.7, 5.64.10, 5.64.11 it is hereby declared that, as at 31 December 2019, none of the requirements apply to the Company.

DIRECTORS' REPORT

Statement of responsibility pursuant to Listing Rule 5.68

The Directors confirm that, to the best of their knowledge:

- the financial statements give a true and fair view of the financial position of the Company as at 31 December 2019, and of the financial performance and the cash flows for the year then ended in accordance with International Financial Reporting Standards as adopted by the EU; and
- the annual report includes a fair review of the development and performance of the business and the position of the Company, together with a description of the principal risks and uncertainties that the Company may face.

Auditors

PricewaterhouseCoopers have indicated their willingness to continue in office and a resolution for their reappointment will be proposed at the Annual General Meeting (AGM).

On behalf of the board

Mung 19

Kenneth Farrugia Chairman

Registered office: Clock Tower Level 1 Tigné Point Sliema Malta

11 March 2020

Paul Mercieca Director

CORPORATE GOVERNANCE STATEMENT

Introduction

Pursuant to the Listing Rules issued by the Malta Financial Services Authority (MFSA), Malita Investments p.l.c. whose equity securities are listed on a regulated market endeavours to adopt the Code of Principles of Good Corporate Governance contained in Appendix 5.1 to Chapter 5 of the Listing Rules (the "Code"). In terms of Listing Rule 5.94, the Company hereby reports on the extent of its adoption of the principles of the Code for the financial year being reported upon.

The Code does not dictate or prescribe mandatory rules but recommends principles of good practice. However, the Directors strongly believe that such practices are generally in the best interests of the Company and its shareholders. Compliance with the Principles of Good Corporate Governance is not only expected by investors but also evidences the Directors' and the Company's commitment to a high standard of governance.

The Board of Directors (the "Board") has carried out a review of the Company's compliance with the Code for the financial year under review, and hereby provides its report thereon.

General

The Company's governance principally lies in its Board which is responsible for the overall setting of the Company's policies and business strategies. The Company's principal activity is the financing, acquisition, development and management of immovable property, the leveraging of revenue streams arising therefrom and the reinvestment of undistributed profits in national and/or strategic real estate projects as well as in commercial property opportunities.

The Directors are of the view that it has employed structures which are most suitable for the size, nature and operations of the Company. Accordingly, in general, the Directors believe that the Company has adopted appropriate structures to achieve an adequate level of good corporate governance, together with an adequate system of controls in line with the Company's requirements.

This Corporate Governance Statement (the "Statement") sets out the structures and processes in place within the Company and how these effectively achieve the goals set out in the Code. For this purpose, this Statement makes reference to the pertinent principles of the Code and then sets out the manner in which the Directors believe that these have been adhered to. Where the Company has not complied with any of the principles of the Code, this Statement gives an explanation for non-compliance.

For the avoidance of doubt, reference in this Statement to compliance with the principles of the Code means compliance with the Code's main principles and the Code provisions.

CORPORATE GOVERNANCE STATEMENT

Compliance

Principle 1: The Board

Throughout the year under review, the Board has provided the necessary leadership in the overall direction of the Company and the administration of its resources to enhance the prosperity of the business over time, and therefore the value of the shareholders' investment. The Board is currently composed of five non-executive Directors (one of whom is the Chairman). The Directors, individually and collectively, are of the appropriate calibre, with the necessary skills and experience to contribute effectively to the decision-making process. The Directors have determined the Company's strategic aims and organisational structure and always ensure that the Company has the appropriate mix of financial and human resources to meet its objectives.

The process of appointment of Directors is transparent and it is conducted during the Company's AGM where all the shareholders of the Company are entitled to participate in the voting process to elect the Board Directors. Furthermore, in terms of the Company's Memorandum and Articles of Association, a Director is prohibited from voting on any contract or arrangement or any other proposal in which he has a material interest.

Principle 2: Chairman and Chief Executive

The Company has adopted clear division of responsibilities between the Chairman and the Chief Financial Officer. The Chairman is responsible to lead the board and set its agenda, ensures that the Board achieves its full potential by giving precise, timely and objective information in order for them to make informed decisions and effectively monitor the performance of the Company. The Chairman also ensures effective communication with shareholders and involves all Board members in discussions of Company matters. On the other hand, the day-to-day management of the Company is vested with the Chief Financial Officer who reports to the Board of Directors.

Principle 3: Composition of the Board

The Board is composed of five non-executive Directors. The members of the Board for the year under review were Mr Kenneth Farrugia, Chairman, Mr Ray Sladden, Dr Robert Suban, Mr Paul Mercieca and Mr Eric Schembri. Pursuant to generally accepted practices, as well as the Company's Articles of Association, the appointment of Directors to the Board is reserved exclusively to the Company's shareholders, except in so far as an appointment is made to fill a vacancy on the Board, and which appointment would expire at the Company's subsequent AGM.

Unless they resign or are removed, Directors shall hold office up until the end of the subsequent AGM following their appointment. Directors whose term of office expires or who resign or are removed are eligible for re-appointment. All Directors shall retire from office at least once every three (3) years, but shall be eligible for re-election.

The Board usually meets on a bi-monthly basis or as may be determined by the Board and in general the meetings usually focus on strategy, operational and financial performance and the consideration of investment opportunities wherein the Board decides on the nature, direction and framework of the activities of the Company.

Compliance - continued

Principle 3: Composition of the Board - continued

For the purposes of Code Provision 3.2, the Board considers each of the non-executive Directors as independent within the meaning of the Code, notwithstanding the relationship disclosed hereunder;

(i) Kenneth Farrugia – is the Chief Business Development Officer of Bank of Valletta p.l.c. with whom the Company has banking facilities

None of the non-executive Directors:

- (a) are or have been employed in any capacity by the Company;
- (b) have, or had within the last three years, a significant business relationship with the Company;
- (c) have received or receive significant additional remuneration from the Company;
- (d) have close family ties with any of the executive members of the Board;
- (e) have served on the board for more than twelve consecutive years; or
- (f) have been within the last three years an engagement partner or a member of the audit team of the present or past external auditors of the Company.

Principle 4: The Responsibilities of the Board

In terms of Principle four, it is the Board's responsibility to ensure a system of accountability, monitoring, strategy formulation and policy development. The Board regularly reviews and evaluates major operational and financial plans, risk policy, performance objectives and monitor implementation and corporate performance within the parameters of all relevant laws, regulations and codes of best business practice. The Board delegates specific responsibilities to various Board Committees including the Audit Committee, the Remuneration and Nominations Committee and the Investment Committee.

Board Committees

Audit Committee

The Audit Committee for the year under review was composed of Paul Mercieca, Eric Schembri, and Robert Suban. Paul Mercieca, the Chairman of the Audit Committee, is an independent member of the Committee and is competent in accounting and/or auditing in view of his professional knowledge as a warranted accountant. The Audit Committee's primary objective is to assist the Board in dealing with issues of risk, control and governance; and in reviewing the Company's reporting processes, financial policies and internal control structure. The Audit Committee also oversees the conduct of the external audit and facilitates communication between the Company's Board, management and external auditors. The Board has set formal terms of reference of the Audit Committee that establish its composition, role and function, the parameters of its remit as well as the basis for the processes that it is required to comply with. The Audit Committee is a sub-committee of the Board.

CORPORATE GOVERNANCE STATEMENT

Compliance - continued

Principle 4: The Responsibilities of the Board - continued

Board Committees - continued

Investment Committee

The Company has set up an Investment Committee where the primary purpose is to determine what investments the Company should undertake within the investment policies parameters as determined from the Board, giving due consideration to the Company's funding requirements as these may vary from time to time. The Investment Committee is currently chaired by Robert Suban and includes Ray Sladden as a member.

The Investment Committee is also responsible for considering proposed ethical positions with respect to appropriate projects and investments. It oversees the management of the Company's investments in accordance with such policies and reviews, where necessary, the Company's investment policies.

In exercising its functions, the Investment Committee is required to ensure that any investment proposed to the Board of Directors does not materially and negatively disrupt the dividend policy adopted by the Board from time to time.

Remuneration and Nominations Committee

The Remuneration and Nominations Committee is dealt with under the Remuneration Statement in terms of Code Provisions 8.A.3 and 8.A.4.

Principle 5: Board Meetings

The Board believes that it complies fully with the requirements of this Principle and the relative Code Provisions. Directors receive Board and Committee papers in advance of meetings and have access to the advice and services of the Company Secretary. After each Board meeting and before meetings, minutes that faithfully record attendance and decisions are prepared and circulated to all Directors as soon as practicable. The Directors are aware of their responsibility to always act in the best interests of the Company and its shareholders as a whole, irrespective of whoever appointed or elected them to serve on the Board.

During the financial year under review, the Board held seven meetings.

The following is the attendance at Board meetings of each of the Directors:

Kenneth Farrugia	(Chairman - appointed on incorporation)	7
Ray Sladden	(appointed on 9 April 2014)	7
Paul Mercieca	(appointed on 9 April 2014)	7
Eric Schembri	(appointed on 1 August 2014)	6
Robert Suban	(appointed on 9 April 2014)	7

Compliance - continued

Principle 6: Information and Professional development

The Board is responsible for the appointment of senior management and ensures that there is adequate training in the Company for Directors, management and employees as may be necessitated from time to time. The Board also ensures that all Directors are supplied with precise, timely and clear information so that they can effectively contribute to board decisions. The Directors receive monthly management accounts on the Company's financial performance and position.

Principle 7: Evaluation of the Board's performance

Over the year under review it is the Board's opinion that all members of the Board, individually and collectively, have contributed in line with the required levels of diligence and skill. In addition, the Board believes that its current composition endows the Board with a cross-section of skills and experience and achieves the appropriate balance required for it to function effectively. In view of the size and nature of the Company, it was not considered necessary to carry out a formal evaluation of the Board's performance.

Principle 8: Committees

The Remuneration and Nominations Committee is dealt with under the Remuneration Statement in terms of Code Provisions 8.A.3 and 8.A.4.

Principles 9 and 10: Relations with Shareholders and with the Market, and Institutional Shareholders

The Company recognises the importance of keeping investors informed to ensure that they are able to make informed investment decisions. The Board is of the opinion, that over the year under review the Company has communicated effectively with the market through its Company announcements that it has informed the market of significant events relevant to the Company.

The Company will be holding its eighth AGM where in a similar manner to previous years, the Board intends to communicate directly with shareholders on the performance of the Company over the last financial year. The Chairman of the Board and all Directors will attend the AGM and will be available to answer questions raised by the floor. Business at the Company's AGM is in line with the Company's statutory obligations and covers the approval of the Annual Report and Audited Financial Statements, the declaration and approval of a dividend, the election of Directors, the appointment of auditors and the authorisation of the Directors to set the auditor's remuneration, the approval of the Remuneration Report, the Remuneration Policy as well as the approval of the aggregate emoluments payable to directors.

Furthermore, the AGM will be asked to consider an amendment to the articles of association of the Company. The amendment is being proposed in light of the recent amendments made to the provisions of Article 180(2) of the Companies Act (Chapter 386 of the laws of Malta) and is intended to allow for copies of the annual accounts for the accounting period to be sent either electronically or to be made available on the website.

Apart from the AGM, the Company communicates with its shareholders and the market by way of the Annual Report and Financial Statements, by publishing its results on a six-monthly basis during the year, and by way of Company announcements to the market in general when necessary. These reports are also available on the Company's website (www. malitainvestments.com) which also contains information about the Company and its projects. The Company's website also contains a notifications and publications section which includes press releases and investor information sub-sections.

CORPORATE GOVERNANCE STATEMENT

Compliance - continued

Principle 11: Conflicts of Interest

The Directors of the Company recognise their responsibility to act in the interest of the Company and its shareholders as a whole irrespective of who appointed them to serve on the Board. It is the practice of the Board that when a potential conflict of interest arises in connection with any transaction or other matter, the potential conflict of interest is declared so that steps may be taken to ensure that such items are appropriately dealt with. Directors who have a conflict of interest do not participate in discussions concerning such matters unless the Board find no objection to the presence of such Director. The Directors are obliged to keep the Board advised, on an on-going basis, of any interest that could potentially conflict with that of the Company. In any event, Directors refrain from voting on the matters where conflicts of interest arise. There were no such matters in the year under review.

Directors are informed of their obligations on dealing in securities of the Company within the parameters of law, including the Listing Rules, and Directors follow the required notification procedures.

As at the date of this Statement, the interests of the Directors in the shares of the Company were as follows (shares held):

Director	Number of shares held as at 31 December 2019
Kenneth Farrugia	nil
Ray Sladden	nil
Paul Mercieca	nil
Robert Suban	nil
Eric Schembri	nil

There were no changes in the Directors' interest in the shareholding of the Company between year-end and 11 March 2020.

Principle 12: Corporate Social Responsibility

The Directors are committed to behave ethically and contribute to economic development while improving the quality of life of the work force and their families as well as of the local community and society at large.

Non-compliance with the code

Principle 3: Executive and Non-Executive Directors on the Board

The Board is currently composed entirely of non-executive Directors. However, it is considered that the current composition of the Board provides for sufficiently balanced skills and experience to enable it to discharge its duties and responsibilities effectively.

Principle 7: Evaluation of the Board's performance

In view of the size and nature of the Company, it was not considered necessary to carry out an evaluation of the Board's performance.

Compliance - continued

Principle 9.3: Conflicts

Currently there is no established mechanism disclosed in the Company's Memorandum and Articles of Association, as recommended in Code Provision 9.3, to trigger arbitration in the case of conflict between the minority shareholders and the controlling shareholders. The Board believes, taking into account the current shareholder profile, the measures currently available for shareholders, such as the right to ask questions, and the continuous dialogue with shareholders provide the necessary safeguards for the protection of the shareholders' interests.

Internal Control

The Board is ultimately responsible for the Company's system of internal controls and for reviewing its effectiveness. Such a system is designed to manage risk to achieve business objectives and provides reasonable assurance against normal business risks.

The Company has an appropriate organisational structure for planning, executing, controlling and monitoring business operations in order to achieve its objectives. Lines of responsibility and delegation of authority are documented. The Company also has procedures to ensure completeness and accurate accounting for financial transactions and to limit the potential exposure to fraud.

General Meetings

Shareholders' influence is exercised at the AGM, which is the highest decision-making body of the Company. All shareholders registered in the Shareholders' Register, have the right to participate in the meeting and to vote for the full number of their respective shares. Shareholders who cannot participate in the meeting can be represented by proxy. Shareholders' meetings are called with sufficient notice to enable the use of proxies to attend, vote or abstain.

Business at the Company's AGM covers the approval of the Annual Report and Audited Financial Statements, the approval of the remuneration policy and remuneration report, the declaration and approval of a dividend, the election of Directors, the appointment of auditors and the authorisation of the Directors to set the auditor's remuneration.

REMUNERATION STATEMENT

The Company has set up a Remuneration and Nominations Committee and the Board has established a remuneration policy for Directors and senior management. The terms of reference of this Committee are set out below:

The Remuneration and Nominations Committee is composed of two persons as shall be appointed from time to time by the Board of Directors. The members appointed by the Board of Directors to sit on the Remuneration and Nominations Committee are Kenneth Farrugia (Chairman of the Committee) and Paul Mercieca.

The primary purpose of the Remuneration and Nominations Committee is to:

- make proposals to the board on the remuneration policy for Directors and senior executives
- make proposals and review the setting of remuneration levels within the Company, including remuneration levels for the Executive Directors if any, ensuring that they are consistent with the remuneration policy adopted by the Company;
- to evaluate the performance of the individual Directors;
- to monitor the level and the structure of the remuneration of non-executive Directors; and
- to approve or otherwise any performance related bonus awards and long-term incentive plan awards paid to employees.

Meetings

During the year under review the Committee held two meetings. All Committee members attended the meetings. The members of the Committee have also discussed various matters related to the composition of the board and internal human resources matters during the meetings held.

Remuneration report - Directors

The Board is composed exclusively of non-executive Directors. The maximum annual aggregate emoluments that may be paid to Directors is approved by the shareholders at the General Meeting in terms of Article 63 of the Articles of Association.

The remuneration of the Directors is fixed. The current Directors' fees are set at €7,500 per annum for Directors and €20,000 per annum for the Chairperson. The Chairpersons of Board Committees are entitled to an additional remuneration of €5,000 for each Committee chaired and Committee members are entitled to an additional remuneration of €2,500 per annum for each Committee they sit on.

During 2019 the aggregate amount of remuneration paid to all Directors of the Company was €75,000. Details of the remuneration of each individual director are set out in Note 22 to the financial statements.

The remuneration of the directors is not linked to performance.

None of the Directors have any service contracts with the Company and none of the Directors, in their capacity as Director of the Company, are entitled to profit sharing, share options, pension benefits or non-cash benefits.

Remuneration report - Senior Management

The Board notes that the organisational set-up of the Company consists of 4 employees, 1 of whom is considered to be a senior officer. The terms and conditions of employment of the senior officer are set out in the contract of employment with the Company. The senior officer is not entitled to profit sharing, share options or pension benefits. The Board deems the disclosure of the total emoluments received by the senior officer as commercially sensitive and is hence availing itself of the exemption pursuant to Code Provision 8.A.6.

Remuneration policy

The Board of Directors proposes that the shareholders at the Annual General Meeting resolve to approve the Board of Directors' proposed remuneration policy as set out on page 24. If approved the effective date of the policy will be 6 May 2020. The Remuneration policy shall be reviewed regularly, and any material amendments thereto shall be submitted to a vote by the annual general meeting of the Company before adoption, and in any case at least every four (4) years.

REMUNERATION POLICY FOR DIRECTORS

1. Introduction

- 1.1 Following the adoption in Listing Rule 12.26 of the new EU Shareholders' Rights Directive in July 2019, the remuneration policy of the Company is being revised to satisfy the requirements of the applicable listing rules.
- 1.2 Shareholders shall be granted the right to vote on the Policy at the forthcoming annual general meeting in 2020, which vote shall be binding.
- 1.3 If, when put to the approval of shareholders, this policy is not approved, the directors shall continue to pay remuneration in accordance with current practices, subject to revising the remuneration policy and submitting it for shareholders' approval at a later date.

2. Scope

- 2.1 This Policy determines the basis for remuneration of all members of the board of directors of the Company. The Company does not have a CEO and accordingly there is no need for the Policy to contemplate his/her remuneration.
- 2.2 The Policy defines the principles and guidelines that apply to the remuneration of directors.

3. Board Remuneration

- 3.1 The Board makes all efforts to ensure that the remuneration of Directors takes into consideration Board members' required competencies, skills, effort and scope of the Board's role including the number of meetings and the preparation required by Directors to attend and usefully contribute during meetings. Due consideration is also given to market demands, the size of the Company and the complexity of its business as well as to the Directors' responsibilities.
- 3.2 The aggregate emoluments of all Directors are from time to time be determined by the Company in the general meeting. Accordingly, it is the shareholders that determine the aggregate amount of remuneration that Directors may receive in any one financial year. This policy is intended to determine the principles upon which those aggregate emoluments are distributed amongst the Directors.
- 3.3 Members of the Board of Directors receive a fixed cash amount (basic remuneration) as stated in the annual report. The Chairman of the Board of Directors is entitled to receive additional fixed compensation. Such compensation is determined by the Remuneration Committee from time to time and shall form part of the limit of the aggregate emoluments which are approved by the general meeting.
- 3.4 None of the Directors receive any variable remuneration.
- 3.5 In addition to the basic remuneration, Directors who are also appointed as members of one of the Board Committees shall receive additional compensation. Such compensation shall be determined by the Remuneration Committee from time to time. The committee remuneration shall be stated in the annual report and shall form part of the limit of the aggregate emoluments which are approved at the general meeting.
- 3.6 The basis upon which such remuneration is paid shall take into account the skills, experience, technical knowledge that members of such committees require and the responsibility which such Directors are to take in the context of the committees on which they sit.
- 3.7 All Directors are awarded their remuneration from one financial year to the next during their term of office.



Independent auditor's report

To the Shareholders of Malita Investments p.l.c.

Report on the audit of the financial statements

Our opinion

In our opinion:

- Malita Investments p.l.c.'s financial statements give a true and fair view of the company's financial position as at 31 December 2019, and of the company's financial performance and cash flows for the year then ended in accordance with International Financial Reporting Standards ('IFRSs') as adopted by the EU; and
- The financial statements have been prepared in accordance with the requirements of the Maltese Companies Act (Cap. 386).

Our opinion is consistent with our additional report to the Audit Committee.

What we have audited

Malita Investments p.l.c.'s financial statements, set out on pages 34 to 67, comprise:

- the statement of financial position as at 31 December 2019;
- the statement of comprehensive income for the year then ended;
- the statement of changes in equity for the year then ended;
- the statement of cash flows for the year then ended; and
- the notes to the financial statements, which include a summary of significant accounting policies.

Basis for opinion

We conducted our audit in accordance with International Standards on Auditing (ISAs). Our responsibilities under those standards are further described in the *Auditor's Responsibilities for the Audit of the Financial Statements* section of our report.

We believe that the audit evidence we have obtained is sufficient and appropriate to provide a basis for our opinion.

Independence

We are independent of the company in accordance with the International Ethics Standards Board for Accountants' Code of Ethics for Professional Accountants (IESBA Code) together with the ethical requirements of the Accountancy Profession (Code of Ethics for Warrant Holders) Directive issued in terms of the Accountancy Profession Act (Cap. 281) that are relevant to our audit of the financial statements in Malta. We have fulfilled our other ethical responsibilities in accordance with these Codes.

To the best of our knowledge and belief, we declare that non-audit services that we have provided to the company are in accordance with the applicable law and regulations in Malta and that we have not provided non-audit services that are prohibited under Article 18A of the Accountancy Profession Act (Cap. 281).



To the Shareholders of Malita Investments p.l.c.

The non-audit services that we have provided to the company, in the period from 1 January 2019 to 31 December 2019 are disclosed in Note 20 to the Financial Statements.

Our audit approach

Overview



As part of designing our audit, we determined materiality and assessed the risks of material misstatement in the financial statements. In particular, we considered where the directors made subjective judgements; for example, in respect of significant accounting estimates that involved making assumptions and considering future events that are inherently uncertain. As in all of our audits, we also addressed the risk of management override of internal controls, including among other matters consideration of whether there was evidence of bias that represented a risk of material misstatement due to fraud.

We tailored the scope of our audit in order to perform sufficient work to enable us to provide an opinion on the financial statements as a whole, taking into account the structure of the company, the accounting processes and controls, and the industry in which the company operates.

Materiality

The scope of our audit was influenced by our application of materiality. An audit is designed to obtain reasonable assurance whether the financial statements are free from material misstatement. Misstatements may arise due to fraud or error. They are considered material if individually or in aggregate, they could reasonably be expected to influence the economic decisions of users taken on the basis of the financial statements.



To the Shareholders of Malita Investments p.l.c.

Based on our professional judgement, we determined certain quantitative thresholds for materiality, including the overall materiality for the financial statements as a whole as set out in the table below. These, together with qualitative considerations, helped us to determine the scope of our audit and the nature, timing and extent of our audit procedures and to evaluate the effect of misstatements, both individually and in aggregate on the financial statements as a whole.

Overall materiality	€308,400 Approximately 5% of profit before tax, excluding fair value movements	
How we determined it		
Rationale for the materiality benchmark applied	We chose profit before tax as the benchmark because, in our view, it is the benchmark against which the performance of the company is most commonly measured by users and is a generally accepted benchmark. We chose 5% based on professional judgement, noting that it is also within the range of commonly accepted profit-related benchmarks.	

We agreed with the Audit Committee that we would report to them misstatements identified during our audit above €30,840 as well as misstatements below that amount that, in our view, warranted reporting for qualitative reasons.

Key audit matters

Key audit matters are those matters that, in our professional judgement, were of most significance in our audit of the financial statements of the current period. These matters were addressed in the context of our audit of the financial statements as a whole, and in forming our opinion thereon, and we do not provide a separate opinion on these matters.



To the Shareholders of Malita Investments p.l.c.

Key audit matter	How our audit addressed the Key audit matter	
Valuation of Investment Properties (Note 6 to the financial statements)	We engaged our own in-house valuation experts to critique and challenge the model and assumptions used by management.	

The Company's investment property measured at fair value comprises the Malta International Airport ("MIA") and Valletta Cruise Port ("VCP") properties as well as the Parliament Building and Open Air Theatre. The fair value of the investment property has been determined based on projected future cash flows, discounted by a risk adjusted discount rate.

The valuation of the MIA and VCP properties, which was carried out by management, is based on the present value of ground rents up to the expiry of the temporary emphyteutical grants and the estimated freehold value thereafter discounted to present value. The fair value of MIA and VCP properties is calculated with reference to the cash flows receivable by the Company in terms of its contractual agreements, discounted to present value as at 31 December 2019. The discount rate is based on the yield to maturity on the longest term available MGS (Malta Government Stock) in issue as at year end plus a premium reflecting the risk inherent in the underlying cash flows and a conditional premium given the unexpected and unprecedented low interest rate environment.

The valuation of the Parliament Building and Open Air Theatre, which was carried out by management, is based on the present value of the lease income that is projected to be generated from these properties up to the expiry of the emphyteutical grant. The fair value of the Parliament Building and Open Air Theatre is calculated with reference to the cash flows receivable by the Company in terms of its contractual agreements, discounted to present value as at 31 December 2019. Our procedures in relation to management's valuation of the properties included:

- Assessing the methodologies used by management to estimate the fair value of the properties. We confirmed that the valuation approach for the properties was in accordance with professional valuation standards and suitable for use in determining their carrying values as at 31 December 2019;
- Assessing key inputs in the calculations such as ground rent, rent, other cash inflows, by reference to management's forecasts, contractual arrangements in place;
- Assessing inputs considered significantly judgemental in the valuation of investment properties workings including the growth rate, discount rate, and other variables in the valuation model by reference to data external to the Company and the expertise of in-house subject matters experts to challenge and determine the reasonableness of results of workings approved by Audit Committee and the Board.
- Testing the mathematical accuracy of the calculations derived from each forecast model;
- Considering the potential impact on the fair value of respective investment properties brought about by changes in key assumptions.



To the Shareholders of Malita Investments p.l.c.

Key audit matter	How our audit addressed the Key audit matter
The discount rate is based on the yield to maturity on the longest term available MGS (Malta Government Stock) in issue as at year end plus a premium reflecting the risk inherent in the underlying cash flows and a conditional premium given the unexpected and unprecedented low interest rate environment. The existence of significant estimates referred to previously could result in material misstatement, which is why we have given specific focus and attention to this area	We discussed the valuations with the Audit Committee and concluded, based on our audit work that the company's property valuation was within an acceptable range.

Other information

The directors are responsible for the other information. The other information comprises the directors' report and remuneration statement (but does not include the financial statements and our auditor's report thereon), which we obtained prior to the date of this auditor's report, and the Chairman's Statement, which is expected to be made available to us after that date.

Our opinion on the financial statements does not cover the other information, including the directors' report and remuneration statement.

In connection with our audit of the financial statements, our responsibility is to read the other information identified above and, in doing so, consider whether the other information is materially inconsistent with the financial statements or our knowledge obtained in the audit, or otherwise appears to be materially misstated.

With respect to the directors' report, we also considered whether the directors' report includes the disclosures required by Article 177 of the Maltese Companies Act (Cap. 386).

Based on the work we have performed, in our opinion:

- The information given in the directors' report for the financial year for which the financial statements are prepared is consistent with the financial statements; and
- the directors' report has been prepared in accordance with the Maltese Companies Act (Cap. 386).

In addition, in light of the knowledge and understanding of the company and its environment obtained in the course of the audit, we are required to report if we have identified material misstatements in the directors' report and other information that we obtained prior to the date of this auditor's report. We have nothing to report in this regard.



To the Shareholders of Malita Investments p.l.c.

When we read the Chairman's Statement if we conclude that there is a material misstatement therein, we are required to communicate to those charged with governance the matter in accordance with International Standards on Auditing.

Responsibilities of the directors and those charged with governance for the financial statements

The directors are responsible for the preparation of financial statements that give a true and fair view in accordance with IFRSs as adopted by the EU and the requirements of the Maltese Companies Act (Cap. 386), and for such internal control as the directors determine is necessary to enable the preparation of financial statements that are free from material misstatement, whether due to fraud or error.

In preparing the financial statements, the directors are responsible for assessing the company's ability to continue as a going concern, disclosing, as applicable, matters related to going concern and using the going concern basis of accounting unless the directors either intend to liquidate the company or to cease operations, or have no realistic alternative but to do so.

Those charged with governance are responsible for overseeing the company's financial reporting process.

Auditor's responsibilities for the audit of the financial statements

Our objectives are to obtain reasonable assurance about whether the financial statements as a whole are free from material misstatement, whether due to fraud or error, and to issue an auditor's report that includes our opinion. Reasonable assurance is a high level of assurance, but is not a guarantee that an audit conducted in accordance with ISAs will always detect a material misstatement when it exists. Misstatements can arise from fraud or error and are considered material if, individually or in the aggregate, they could reasonably be expected to influence the economic decisions of users taken on the basis of these financial statements.

As part of an audit in accordance with ISAs, we exercise professional judgement and maintain professional scepticism throughout the audit. We also:

- Identify and assess the risks of material misstatement of the financial statements, whether due to fraud or error, design and perform audit procedures responsive to those risks, and obtain audit evidence that is sufficient and appropriate to provide a basis for our opinion. The risk of not detecting a material misstatement resulting from fraud is higher than for one resulting from error, as fraud may involve collusion, forgery, intentional omissions, misrepresentations, or the override of internal control.
- Obtain an understanding of internal control relevant to the audit in order to design audit procedures that are appropriate in the circumstances, but not for the purpose of expressing an opinion on the effectiveness of the company's internal control.
- Evaluate the appropriateness of accounting policies used and the reasonableness of accounting estimates and related disclosures made by the directors.



To the Shareholders of Malita Investments p.l.c.

- Conclude on the appropriateness of the directors' use of the going concern basis of accounting and, based on the audit evidence obtained, whether a material uncertainty exists related to events or conditions that may cast significant doubt on the company's ability to continue as a going concern. If we conclude that a material uncertainty exists, we are required to draw attention in our auditor's report to the related disclosures in the financial statements or, if such disclosures are inadequate, to modify our opinion. Our conclusions are based on the audit evidence obtained up to the date of our auditor's report. However, future events or conditions may cause the company to cease to continue as a going concern.
- Evaluate the overall presentation, structure and content of the financial statements, including the disclosures, and whether the financial statements represent the underlying transactions and events in a manner that achieves fair presentation.

We communicate with those charged with governance regarding, among other matters, the planned scope and timing of the audit and significant audit findings, including any significant deficiencies in internal control that we identify during our audit.

We also provide those charged with governance with a statement that we have complied with relevant ethical requirements regarding independence, and to communicate with them all relationships and other matters that may reasonably be thought to bear on our independence, and where applicable, related safeguards.

From the matters communicated with those charged with governance, we determine those matters that were of most significance in the audit of the financial statements of the current period and are therefore the key audit matters. We describe these matters in our auditor's report unless law or regulation precludes public disclosure about the matter or when, in extremely rare circumstances, we determine that a matter should not be communicated in our report because the adverse consequences of doing so would reasonably be expected to outweigh the public interest benefits of such communication.

Report on other legal and regulatory requirements

Report on the statement of compliance with the Principles of Good Corporate Governance

The Listing Rules issued by the Malta Listing Authority require the directors to prepare and include in their Annual Report a Statement of Compliance providing an explanation of the extent to which they have adopted the Code of Principles of Good Corporate Governance and the effective measures that they have taken to ensure compliance throughout the accounting period with those Principles.

The Listing Rules also require the auditor to include a report on the Statement of Compliance prepared by the directors.



To the Shareholders of Malita Investments p.l.c.

We read the Statement of Compliance and consider the implications for our report if we become aware of any apparent misstatements or material inconsistencies with the financial statements included in the Annual Report. Our responsibilities do not extend to considering whether this statement is consistent with any other information included in the Annual Report.

We are not required to, and we do not, consider whether the Board's statements on internal control included in the Statement of Compliance cover all risks and controls, or form an opinion on the effectiveness of the Company's corporate governance procedures or its risk and control procedures.

In our opinion, the Statement of Compliance set out on pages 15 to 21 has been properly prepared in accordance with the requirements of the Listing Rules issued by the Malta Listing Authority.

Other matters on which we are required to report by exception

We also have responsibilities:

- under the Maltese Companies Act (Cap. 386) to report to you if, in our opinion:
 - Adequate accounting records have not been kept, or that returns adequate for our audit have not been received from branches not visited by us.
 - The financial statements are not in agreement with the accounting records and returns.
 - We have not received all the information and explanations we require for our audit.
 - Certain disclosures of directors' remuneration specified by law are not made in the financial statements, giving the required particulars in our report.
- under the Listing Rules to review the statement made by the directors that the business is a going concern together with supporting assumptions or qualifications as necessary.

We have nothing to report to you in respect of these responsibilities.



To the Shareholders of Malita Investments p.l.c.

Appointment

We were first appointed as auditors of the Company on 20 October 2011. Our appointment has been renewed annually by shareholder resolution representing a total period of uninterrupted engagement appointment of 9 years, including one year prior to listing. The company became listed on a regulated market on 7 August 2012.

PricewaterhouseCoopers 78, Mill Street Qormi Malta

Stephen Mamo Partner

11 March 2020

STATEMENT OF FINANCIAL POSITION

		As at 31 December	
	Notes	2019 €	2018 €
ASSETS	Inotes	t	t
Non-current assets			
Property, plant and equipment	5	18,933	17,346
Investment property	6	223,385,628	183,898,507
Contract asset	8	9,818,225	5,566,308
	-	233,222,786	189,482,161
Current assets			
Trade and other receivables	9	253,913	597,038
Cash and cash equivalents	10	717,826	-
Other assets	11	184,413	183,609
	-	1,156,152	780,647
Total assets		234,378,938	190,262,808
EQUITY AND LIABILITIES	-		
Capital and reserves	10		50.005.140
Share capital	12	73,295,143	73,295,143
Retained earnings Non-distributable reserve - fair value gains	13 14	8,177,094 74,549,282	6,817,895 45,784,355
Non-distributable reserve - other	14	2,959,028	45,784,555 2,510,545
Total equity	-	158,980,547	128,407,938
Non-current liabilities	-		
	16	28 142 572	10 191 029
Borrowings Lease liability	7	38,143,573 3,197,559	40,181,938
Provision on restoration	7	4,891,177	-
Deferred tax liabilities	26	17,409,245	14,711,611
	-	63,641,554	54,893,549
Current liabilities			
Borrowings	16	8,030,150	2,954,642
Lease liability	7	110,250	-
Capital creditor for the acquisition of property	17	1,678,173	1,665,451
Trade and other payables	18	1,559,402	1,006,291
Current tax liabilities Overdrawn bank balance	10	378,862	450,739 884,198
	-	11,756,837	6,961,321
Total liabilities	-	75,398,391	61,854,870
Total equity and liabilities	-	234,378,938	190,262,808
וסימו סקמונץ מווע וומטווונוסס	-	23 1 ,37 0,730	170,202,000

The notes on pages 38 to 67 are an integral part of these financial statements.

The financial statements on pages 34 to 67 were authorised for issue by the board on 11 March 2020 and were signed on its behalf by:

anno 19

Kenneth Farrugia Chairman

Paul Mercieca Director
STATEMENT OF COMPREHENSIVE INCOME

	Notes	Year ended 31 December 2019 €	Year ended 31 December 2018 €
Revenue	19	8,067,576	8,012,326
Revenue from service concession arrangements	8	9,100,895	
Costs related to service concession arrangements	8	(8,835,820)	-
Administrative expenses	20	(404,844)	(508,983)
Change in fair value of investment property	6,7	34,663,700	7,661,000
Operating profit	-	42,591,507	15,164,343
Finance income	23	427,480	652
Finance costs	24	(1,686,756)	(1,426,331)
Profit before tax	-	41,332,231	13,738,664
Tax expense	25	(4,189,026)	(2,064,013)
Profit for the year - total comprehensive income	-	37,143,205	11,674,651
Earnings per share (cents)	27	25.08	7.88

The notes on pages 38 to 67 are an integral part of these financial statements.

STATEMENT OF CHANGES IN EQUITY

		Share	Retained	Non-distribu Fair value	table reserves	5
		capital	earnings	rair value gains	Other	Total
	Notes	€	€	€	€	€
Balance at 1 January 2018		73,295,143	6,668,983	38,736,505	2,047,865	120,748,496
Comprehensive income Profit for the year		-	11,674,651	-	-	11,674,651
Transactions with owners	14					
Transfer within owners' equity	14	-	(7,047,850)	7,047,850	-	-
Transfer within owners' equity Dividends to equity shareholders		-	(462,680) (4,015,209)	-	462,680	(4,015,209)
		-	(11,525,739)	7,047,850	462,680	(4,015,209)
Balance at 31 December 2018		73,295,143	6,817,895	45,784,355	2,510,545	128,407,938
Balance at 1 January 2019		73,295,143	6,817,895	45,784,355	2,510,545	128,407,938
Change in accounting policy due to the application of IFRS 16		-	(3,201,138)	-	-	(3,201,138)
Comprehensive income						
Profit for the year		-	37,143,205	-	-	37,143,205
Transactions with owners						
Transfer within owners' equity	14	-	(28,764,927)	28,764,927	-	-
Transfer within owners' equity	15	-	(448,483)	-	448,483	-
Dividends to equity shareholders	28	-	(3,369,458)	-	-	(3,369,458)
	-	-	(32,582,868)	28,764,927	448,483	(3,369,458)
Balance at 31 December 2019		73,295,143	8,177,094	74,549,282	2,959,028	158,980,547

The notes on pages 38 to 67 are an integral part of these financial statements.

STATEMENT OF CASH FLOWS

	Notes	Year ended 31 December 2019 €	Year ended 31 December 2018 €
Cash flows from operating activities			
Cash generated from operations Interest received Interest paid and similar charges Income taxes paid Payments on lease liability	29 23 24 7	8,566,723 299 (22,168) (1,563,269) (163,558)	7,865,458 714 (88,630) (991,724)
Net cash generated from operating activities	_	6,818,027	6,785,818
Cash flows from investing activities Purchase for property, plant and equipment Payments to acquire investment property Improvements to investment property Net cash used in investing activities	5 –	(7,632) (3,493,945) - (3,501,577)	(16,802) (2,395,303) (3,884,554) (6,296,659)
Cash flows from financing activities Repayments of borrowings Interest paid on borrowings Dividends paid to equity holders Proceeds from borrowings	28 29	(1,966,232) (1,378,736) (3,369,458) 5,000,000	(1,940,751) (1,351,372) (4,015,209) 4,884,554
Net cash used in financing activities	_	(1,714,426)	(2,422,778)
Net movement in cash and cash equivalents	_	1,602,024	(1,933,619)
Cash and cash equivalents at beginning of year		(884,198)	1,049,421
Cash and cash equivalents at end of year	10	717,826	(884,198)

The notes on pages 38 to 67 are an integral part of these financial statements.

1. Summary of significant accounting policies

The Board has adopted the following principal accounting policies which it believes cover most of the type of activities it will undertake in the foreseeable future. Accordingly, not all the accounting policies set out below would necessarily apply as at the date of this report.

1.1 Basis of preparation

The financial statements have been prepared in accordance with International Financial Reporting Standards (IFRSs) as adopted by the EU and the requirements of the Maltese Companies Act, 1995. They have been prepared under the historical cost convention as modified by the fair valuation of investment property.

The preparation of financial statements in conformity with IFRSs as adopted by the EU requires the use of certain accounting estimates. It also requires Directors to exercise their judgement in the process of applying the Company's accounting policies (see Note 3 – Critical accounting estimates and judgements).

The statement of financial position reflects a net current liability position of $\leq 10,600,685$. Current liabilities as at 31 December 2019 include payables of $\leq 1,678,173$ in relation to the Affordable Housing project. The Company is in the process of concluding the legal requirements from the EIB and the CEB to be able to affect the first drawdown. Moreover, the Company paid $\leq 3,493,945$ in project capital expenditure from internal funds during the year under review. In order to alleviate the Company's liquidity from the capital expenditure on the Affordable Housing project, the Company obtained temporary financing locally of $\leq 5,000,000$. This will be settled once the borrowings from EIB and CEB are disbursed. Once the borrowings are disbursed, the Company will recover all these project expenses and the Company's liquidity position will improve.

Standards, interpretations and amendments to published standards effective 1 January 2019

The Company adopted new standards, amendments and interpretations to existing standards that are mandatory for the Company's accounting period beginning on 1 January 2019.

IFRS 16, 'Leases', is the IASB's replacement of IAS 17, 'Leases' which eliminates the classification by a lessee of leases of either operating or finance. Instead, all leases are treated in a similar way to finance leases in accordance with IAS 17. The standard's approach to lessor accounting is substantially unchanged from IAS 17 and as such is not expected to have a significant impact on the Company. The standard is effective for annual periods beginning on or after 1 January 2019.

IFRS 16 requires a lessee to initially recognise and measure right-of-use assets and lease liabilities at the commencement date (i.e. the date on which the lessor makes the underlying asset available for use by the lessee). Recognising assets and liabilities arising from a lease at the commencement date is consistent with the lessee accounting model, in which a lessee recognises an asset representing its right to use an underlying asset for the period of the lease and a liability representing its obligation to make lease payments.

On adoption of IFRS 16, the Company recognised lease liabilities in relation to leases which had previously been classified as "operating leases" under the principles of IAS 17 Leases. These liabilities were measured at the present value of the remaining lease payments, discounted using the interest rate implicit in the lease as of 1 January 2019. The associated right-of-use assets were measured at the amount equal to the lease liability, adjusted by the amount of any prepaid or accrued lease payments.

1. Summary of significant accounting policies - continued

1.1 Basis of preparation - continued

Standards, interpretations and amendments to published standards that are not yet effective

Certain new standards, amendments and interpretations to existing standards have been published by the date of authorisation for issue of these financial statements but are mandatory for the Company's accounting periods beginning after 1 January 2019. The Company has not early adopted these revisions to the requirements of IFRSs as adopted by the EU.

1.2 Foreign currency translation

Functional and presentation currency

Items included in the financial statements are measured using the currency of the primary economic environment in which the entity operates ('the functional currency'). The financial statements are presented in euro, which is the Company's functional and presentation currency.

1.3 Investment property

Investment property is held for long-term rental yields or for capital appreciation or both, and is not occupied by the Company. Investment property also includes property that is being constructed or developed for future use as investment property, when such identification is made.

Investment property is measured initially at its historical cost, including related transaction costs and borrowing costs. Historical cost includes expenditure that is directly attributable to the acquisition of the items. Borrowing costs which are incurred for the purpose of acquiring or constructing a qualifying investment property are capitalised as part of its cost, in accordance with Note 1.17. After initial recognition, investment property is carried at fair value. Given that there is no active market for the investment property held by the Company, the Company establishes fair value by using valuation techniques, particularly, discounted cash flow analysis.

Investment property that is being redeveloped for continuing use as investment property continues to be measured at fair value. Fair value measurement on property under construction is only applied if the fair value is considered to be reliably measurable. The fair value of investment property reflects, among other things, rental income from current leases and assumptions about rental income from future leases in the light of current market conditions. The fair value also reflects, on a similar basis, any cash outflows that could be expected in respect of the property.

Subsequent expenditure is capitalised to the asset's carrying amount only when it is probable that future economic benefits associated with the expenditure will flow to the Company and the cost of the item can be measured reliably. All other repairs and maintenance costs are charged to profit or loss during the financial period in which they are incurred. When part of an investment property is replaced, the carrying amount of the replaced part is derecognised.

Changes in fair values are recognised in the income statement. Investment properties are derecognised either when they have been disposed of or when the investment property is permanently withdrawn from use and no future economic benefit is expected from its disposal.

1. Summary of significant accounting policies - continued

1.4 Contract asset

The Company is recognising a contract asset in its statement of financial position to account for the Affordable housing project during its construction period. The carrying amount of the contract asset is equal to the total costs incurred on this project, profit on the completed construction and financing revenue.

1.5 Financial assets

1.5.1 Classification

The classification of financial assets depends on the purpose for which the financial assets were acquired. Management determines the classification of its financial assets at initial recognition. The Company's financial assets consist of receivables. Receivables are non-derivative financial assets with fixed or determinable payments that are not quoted in an active market. They arise when the Company provides money, goods or services directly to a debtor with no intention of trading the asset. They are included in current assets, except for maturities greater than twelve months after the end of the reporting period. The latter are classified as non-current assets. The Company's receivables comprise trade and other receivables and cash and cash equivalents in the statement of financial position (Notes 1.7 and 1.8). Cash and cash equivalents includes cash in hand, deposits held with banks with original maturities of six months or less.

1.5.2 Recognition and measurement

The Company recognises a financial asset in its statement of financial position when it becomes a party to the contractual provisions of the instrument. Financial assets are initially recognised at fair value plus transaction costs. Financial assets are derecognised when the rights to receive cash flows from the financial assets have expired or have been transferred and the Company has transferred substantially all risks and rewards of ownership or has not retained control of the asset.

IFRS 9, 'Financial Instruments' relates to the recognition, classification and measurement of financial assets and financial liabilities, derecognition of financial instruments, impairment of financial assets and hedge accounting. The adoption of IFRS 9 did not result in changes in accounting policies or adjustments to the amounts recognised in the financial statements.

1.6 Service Concession Arrangements

Under the terms of IFRIC 12, 'Service Concession Arrangements', a concession operator has a twofold activity:

- a construction activity in respect of its obligations to design, build and finance a new asset that it delivers to the grantor: revenue is recognized over time in accordance with IFRS 15;
- an operating and maintenance activity in respect of concession assets: revenue is recognised in accordance with IFRS 15.

In return for its activities as operator, the Company will receive remuneration from the grantor and therefore IFRIC 12's financial asset model applies. Under this model, the operator has an unconditional contractual right to receive payments from the concession grantor, irrespective of the amount of use made of the infrastructure.

1. Summary of significant accounting policies - continued

1.6 Service Concession ArrangementS - continued

The operator recognises a financial asset, attracting interest, in its Statement of financial position, in consideration for the services it provides (design, construction, etc.). Such financial assets are recognised in the Statement of financial position as a contract asset, in an amount corresponding to the fair value of the infrastructure on first recognition and subsequently at amortised cost. The receivable will in substance, be settled by the operator's right to retain all rental payments to be effected by users upon completion of construction; such payments will be received partly from users and partly from the grantor. Finance income calculated on the basis of the effective interest method is recognised under finance income in the Statement of comprehensive income.

The part of the investment that is covered by an unconditional contractual right to receive payments from the grantor (in the form of rental) is recognised as a contract asset up to the amount guaranteed.

1.7 Trade and other receivables

Trade receivables comprise amounts due from customers for ground rents and lease of property. If collection is expected in one year or less (or in the normal operating cycle of the business if longer), they are classified as current assets. If not, they are presented as non-current assets.

Trade and other receivables are recognised initially at fair value and subsequently measured at amortised cost using the effective interest method, less provision for impairment. In the opinion of the Directors, the recorded book value in the company's books of trade and other receivables and their value measured at amortised cost using the effective interest method, less provision for impairment are not materially different. The carrying amount of the asset is reduced through the use of an allowance account, and the amount of the loss is recognised in the income statement. When a receivable is uncollectible, it is written off against the allowance account for trade and other receivables. Subsequent recoveries of amounts previously written off are credited against profit or loss.

1.8 Cash and cash equivalents

Cash and cash equivalents are carried in the statement of financial position at face value. In the statement of cash flows, cash and cash equivalents includes cash in hand, deposits held at call with banks and when applicable bank overdrafts. Bank overdrafts are shown within borrowings in current liabilities in the statement of financial position.

1.9 Share capital

Ordinary shares are classified as equity. Incremental costs directly attributable to the issue of new ordinary shares are shown in equity as a deduction, net of tax, from the proceeds.

1.10 Financial liabilities

The Company recognises a financial liability in its statement of financial position when it becomes a party to the contractual provisions of the instrument. The Company's financial liabilities are classified as financial liabilities which are not at fair value through profit or loss under IFRS 9. Financial liabilities not at fair value through profit or loss are recognised initially at fair value, being the fair value of consideration received, net of transaction costs that are directly attributable to the acquisition or the issue of the financial liability.

1. Summary of significant accounting policies - continued

1.10 Financial liabilities - continued

These liabilities are subsequently measured at amortised cost. In the opinion of the Directors, the recorded book value in the company's books of financial liabilities and their value measured at amortised cost for impairment are not materially different.

The Company derecognises a financial liability from its statement of financial position when the obligation specified in the contract or arrangement is discharged, is cancelled or expires.

1.11 Borrowings

Borrowings are recognised initially at the fair value of proceeds received, net of transaction costs incurred. Borrowings are subsequently carried at amortised cost; any difference between the proceeds (net of transaction costs) and the redemption value is recognised as finance cost in income statement over the period of the borrowings using the effective interest method. In the opinion of the Directors, the recorded book value in the company's books of borrowings and their value measured at amortised cost using the effective interest method, are not materially different. Borrowings are classified as current liabilities unless the Company has an unconditional right to defer settlement of the liability for at least twelve months after the end of the reporting period.

1.12 Trade and other payables

Trade payables comprise obligations to pay for goods or services that have been acquired in the ordinary course of business from suppliers. Accounts payable are classified as current liabilities if payment is due within one year or less (or in the normal operating cycle of the business if longer). If not, they are presented as non-current liabilities.

Trade and other payables are recognised initially at fair value and subsequently measured at amortised cost using the effective interest method.

1.13 Current and deferred tax

The tax expense for the year comprises current and deferred tax. Tax is recognised in the income statement, except to the extent that it relates to items recognised in other comprehensive income or directly in equity. In this case, tax is also recognised in other comprehensive income or in equity.

Deferred tax is recognised, using the liability method, on temporary differences arising between the tax bases of assets and liabilities and their carrying amounts in the financial statements. However, deferred tax is not accounted for if it arises from initial recognition of an asset or liability in a transaction other than a business combination that at the time of the transaction affects neither accounting, nor taxable profit or loss. Deferred tax is determined using tax rates (and laws) that have been enacted or substantially enacted by the end of the reporting period and are expected to apply when the related deferred tax asset is realised or the deferred tax liability is settled.

1. Summary of significant accounting policies - continued

1.13 Current and deferred tax - continued

Deferred tax assets are recognised only to the extent that it is probable that future taxable profit will be available against which the temporary differences can be utilised.

Deferred tax assets and liabilities are offset when there is a legally enforceable right to offset current tax assets against current tax liabilities and when the deferred tax assets and liabilities relate to income taxes levied by the same taxation authority on either the same taxable entity or different taxable entities where there is an intention to settle the balances on a net basis.

1.14 Provisions

Provisions for legal claims, should they arise are recognised when the Company has a present legal or constructive obligation as a result of past events, it is probable that an outflow of resources will be required to settle the obligation, and the amount has been reliably estimated. Provisions are not recognised for future operating losses.

1.15 Revenue recognition

Revenue comprises the fair value for ground rents received or receivable as per contracts entered into, leases of the Parliament Building on the initial and additional investment and the lease of the Open Air Theatre. Moreover, the Company is recognising revenue in relation to the Service concession arrangement (Note 8) as performance obligations are satisfied.

The Company recognises revenue when the amount of revenue can be reliably measured, it is probable that future economic benefits will flow to the entity and when specific criteria have been met for each of the Company's activities as described below.

(a) Interest income

Interest income is recognised for all interest-bearing instruments using the effective interest method. The effective interest method is a method of calculating the amortised cost of a financial asset and of allocating the interest income over the relevant period.

(b) Rental income from investment property

Rental income from investment property is recognised in profit or loss on a straight-line basis over the term of the lease.

1. Summary of significant accounting policies - continued

1.16 Operating leases

(a) The company is a lessee

IFRS 16 introduces a single lessee accounting model and requires a lessee to recognise assets and liabilities for all leases with a term of more than 12 months, unless the underlying asset is of low value. A lessee is required to recognise a right-of-use asset representing its right to use the underlying leased asset and a lease liability representing its obligation to make lease payments.

(b) The company is a lessor

Assets leased out under operating leases are included in investment property in the statement of financial position and are accounted for in accordance with accounting policy 1.3.

Receipts made under operating leases (net of any incentives paid by the Company) are charged to income statement on a straight-line basis over the period of the lease. The Company did not make any adjustments to the accounting for assets held as lessor as a result of adopting the new leasing standard.

1.17 Borrowing costs

General and specific borrowing costs directly attributable to the acquisition, construction or production of qualifying assets, which are assets that necessarily take a substantial period of time to get ready for their intended use or sale, are added to the cost of those assets, until such time as the assets are substantially ready for their intended use or sale. All other borrowing costs are expensed.

Borrowing costs are recognised for all interest-bearing instruments on an accrual basis using the effective interest method. Borrowing costs include the effect of amortising any difference between initial net proceeds and redemption value in respect of interest-bearing borrowings.

1.18 Dividend distributions

Dividend distributions to the Company's shareholders are recognised as a liability in the Company's financial statements in the period in which the dividends are approved by the Company's Directors.

2. Financial risk management

2.1 Financial risk factors

The Company's activities potentially expose it to a variety of financial risks: market risk (including interest rate risk and other price risk), credit risk and liquidity risk. The Company's overall risk management focuses on the unpredictability of financial markets and seeks to minimise potential adverse effects on the Company's financial performance. It is the responsibility of the Board of Directors to provide principles for overall risk management, as well as policies covering risks referred to above and specific areas such as investment of excess liquidity. The Company did not make use of derivative financial instruments to hedge certain risk exposures during the current and preceding financial periods.

2. Financial risk management - continued

2.1 Financial risk factors - continued

(a) Market risk

Market risk is the risk that the fair value or future cash flows of a financial instrument will fluctuate because of changes in market prices.

The Company's cash and cash equivalents (Note 10) are subject to floating interest rates. Management sets limits on the exposure to interest rate risk that may be accepted and monitors the impact of changes in market interest rates on amounts reported in the statement of comprehensive income in respect of these instruments. The Company's interest-bearing instruments are short-term in nature and accordingly the level of interest rate risk is contained. The Company's operating cash flows are substantially independent of changes in market interest rates. Fixed interest instruments comprise borrowings (Note 16) which are measured at amortised cost and accordingly the Company is not exposed to fair value interest rate risk. Based on this analysis, management considers the potential impact on income statement of a defined interest rate shift that is reasonably possible at the end of the reporting year to be immaterial.

(b) Credit risk

Credit risk arises from cash and cash equivalents and credit exposures to customers, including outstanding receivables and committed transactions. The Company's exposures to credit risk as at the end of the reporting years are analysed as follows:

	2019 €	2018 €
Loans and receivables category: - Trade and other receivables (Note 9) - Cash and cash equivalents (Note 10)	253,913 717,826	597,038 (884,198)

The maximum exposure to credit risk at the end of the reporting period in respect of the financial assets mentioned above is equivalent to their carrying amount as disclosed in the respective notes to the financial statements.

The Company banks only with local financial institutions licensed by the Malta Financial Services Authority with high quality standing and/or rating.

2. Financial risk management - continued

2.1 Financial risk factors - continued

(c) Liquidity risk

The Company is exposed to liquidity risk in relation to meeting future obligations associated with its financial liabilities, which comprise borrowings (Note 16), and trade and other payables (Note 18). Prudent liquidity risk management includes maintaining sufficient cash and committed credit lines to ensure the availability of an adequate amount of funding to meet the Company's obligations.

Management monitors liquidity risk by reviewing expected cash flows and ensures that its own resources are adequate and new facilities are in place when new projects are approved. The Company's liquidity risk is not deemed material in view of the matching of cash inflows and outflows arising from expected maturities of financial instruments coupled with the Company's committed bank borrowing facilities that it can access to meet liquidity needs.

The table below analyses the Company's financial liabilities into relevant maturity groupings, based on the remaining period to the relevant maturity date. The amounts disclosed in the table are the contractual discounted cash flows.

	Within 1 year	From 1 year to 2 years	From 2 years to 5 years	Later than 5 years	Total
Liabilities	€	€	€	€	€
Borrowings	9,540,100	3,315,100	9,945,301	35,390,123	58,190,624
Capital creditor for					
acquisition of property	1,678,173	-	-	-	1,678,173
Trade and other payables	1,559,402	-	-	-	1,559,402

As explained in the basis of preparation, the capital creditor for acquisition of property will be settled from the disbursements of the borrowings that the Company has secured. As also indicated in Note 16, the Company will draw unutilised facilities to be able to honour repayment of borrowings falling due within one year.

2.2 Capital risk management

Capital is managed by reference to the level of equity and borrowings. The Company's objectives when managing capital are to safeguard the Company's ability to continue as a going concern in order to provide returns for shareholders and benefits for other stakeholders, and to maintain an optimal capital structure to reduce the cost of capital. In order to maintain or adjust the capital structure, the Company may issue new shares or adjust the amount of dividends paid to shareholders.

The Company's equity, as disclosed in the statement of financial position, constitutes its capital. The Company maintains the level of capital by reference to its financial obligations and commitments arising from operational requirements.

In view of the nature of the Company's activities and the extent of borrowings or debt, the capital level as at the end of the reporting year is deemed adequate by the Directors.

2. Financial risk management - continued

2.3 Fair values of financial instruments

At 31 December 2019 and 31 December 2018, the carrying amounts of other financial instruments comprising loans and receivables; cash at bank and accrued expenses reflected in the financial statements are reasonable estimates of fair value in view of the nature of these instruments, the relatively short period of time between the origination of the instruments and their expected realisation or the interest rates to which they are exposed.

3. Critical accounting estimates and judgements

Estimates and judgements are continually evaluated and based on historical experience and other factors including expectations of future events that are believed to be reasonable under the circumstances.

The Company makes estimates and assumptions concerning the future. The resulting accounting estimates will, by definition, seldom equal the related actual results. The estimates and assumptions that have a significant risk of causing a material adjustment to the carrying amounts of assets and liabilities within the next financial year are addressed below.

Valuation of investment properties

The Company's investment property comprises the MIA and VCP properties as well as the Parliament Building and Open Air Theatre. The fair value of the Company's investment property has been determined based on projected future cash flows, appropriately discounted by a risk adjusted discount rate. As explained in Note 6 – Investment Property, the valuation was determined using discounted cash flow projections considering, inter alia, the projected future cash flows to be generated from the transfer of the dominium directum in respect of the MIA and VCP properties, the Parliament Building and Open Air Theatre, ongoing maintenance needs, and other relevant market factors.

A key variable used in the determination of the fair value of the Investment Property is the discount rate. The discount rate used for fair valuing the Investment Property is primarily based on the yield to maturity on the longest term available Malta Government Stock (MGS), which as at 31 December 2019 was 0.98% (2018: 2.02%), plus a risk premium. Due to the continuous low interest rate environment, the fair value of the investment properties is increasing at each period, and fair value gains are being recognised as a result. When interest rates start increasing, the discount rate will increase, fair value of the investment properties will decrease, and fair value losses will result (see Note 6). Movements resulting from the said revaluation process are treated as non-distributable fair value gains (see Note 14).

The Audit Committee and the Board have been holding continuous discussions around the estimates and judgements applied to the fair value mechanism and related inputs mainly due to the unprecedented and unexpected low level of interest rates feeding into the fair value model. The Board continues to be confident that the mechanism is the most appropriate method to derive fair valuation of the respective investment properties in the Statement of Financial Position. As explained in note 6, the Board has elected to consider a conditional premium to counter the current volatility in interest rates that is having a significant impact on the fair value movements.

3. Critical accounting estimates and judgements - continued

Service concession arrangements

The analysis on whether the IFRIC 12, Service Concession Arrangements, applies to certain contracts and activities involves various complex factors and it is significantly affected by legal interpretation of certain contractual agreements or other terms and conditions with public sector entities.

The application of IFRIC 12 requires extensive judgment in relation with, amongst other factors, (i) the identification of certain infrastructures (and not contractual agreements) in the scope of IFRIC 12, (ii) the understanding of the nature of the payments in order to determine the classification of the infrastructure as a financial asset or as an intangible asset and (iii) the recognition of the revenue from construction and concessionary activity.

Changes in one or more of the factors described above may significantly affect the conclusions as to the appropriateness of the application of IFRIC 12 and, therefore, the results of operations or our financial position (Note 8).

4. Segment reporting

The Directors have reviewed the disclosure requirements of IFRS 8, 'Operating Segments' and determined that the Company effectively has one operating segment, taking cognisance of the information utilised within the Company for the purpose of assessing performance.

5. Property, plant and equipment

	Computer hardware €
Year ended 31 December 2018	C
Opening net book amount	3,634
Additions	16,802
Depreciation charge	(3,090)
Closing net book amount	17,346
At 31 December 2018	
Cost or valuation	31,373
Accumulated depreciation	(14,027)
Net book amount	17,346
Year ended 31 December 2019	
Opening net book amount	17,346
Additions	7,632
Depreciation charge	(6,045)
Closing net book amount	18,933
At 31 December 2019	
Cost or valuation	39,005
Accumulated depreciation	(20,072)
Net book amount	18,933

6. Investment property

	2019 €	2018 €
MIA and VCP properties Parliament Building and Open Air Theatre	104,121,000 119,264,628	80,447,000 103,451,507
Carrying amount	223,385,628	183,898,507
i. MIA and VCP properties	2019 €	2018 €
At 1 January Fair value gains	80,447,000 23,674,000	75,587,000 4,860,000
Carrying amount	104,121,000	80,447,000
ii. Parliament Building and Open Air Theatre		
	2019 €	2018 €
At 1 January Adjustment upon adoption of IFRS 16	103,451,507 4,820,047	100,647,133
	108,271,554	100,647,133
Amortisation of borrowing costs Fair value gain	3,374 10,989,700	3,374 2,801,000
Carrying amount	119,264,628	103,451,507

6. Investment property - continued

Fair values of investment property

The movement in the fair value of investment property comprises the movement in the fair value of the dominium directum of the MIA and VCP properties, as well as the Parliament Building and Open Air Theatre.

The fair value of investment property is calculated with reference to the cash flows receivable by the Company in terms of its contractual agreements, discounted to present value as at 31 December 2019.

Accordingly, the fair value of the investment property is subject to variation owing to, amongst other things, movements in market interest rates, expected inflation rates and changes in the contractual cash flows owing to the passage of time.

The Company is required to disclose fair value measurements of the following fair value measurement hierarchy for non-financial assets carried at fair value by level:

- Quoted prices (unadjusted) in active markets for identical assets (level 1).
- Inputs other than quoted prices included within level 1 that are observable for the asset either directly (that is, as prices) or indirectly (that is, derived from prices) (level 2).
- Inputs for the asset that are not based on observable market data for similar properties (that is, unobservable inputs) (level 3).

The Company's recurring fair value measurements are categorised as level 3 as they are based on significant unobservable inputs.

Valuation process

(a) MIA and VCP

The valuation of the MIA and VCP properties is based on the present value of ground rents up to the expiry of the temporary emphyteutical grants and the estimated freehold value thereafter discounted to present value. The fair value of investment property is calculated with reference to the cash flows receivable by the Company in terms of its contractual agreements, discounted to present value as at 31 December 2019. The discount rate is based on the yield to maturity on the longest term available MGS (Malta Government Stock) in issue as at year end plus a premium reflecting the risk inherent in the underlying cash flows. Given the unexpected and unprecedented low interest rate environment, an additional risk premium has been factored in the discount rate as explained further below.

In view of the variation in the MGS benchmark referred to above during the year ended 31 December 2019, a fair value gain of €23,674,000 (2018: €4,860,000) has been recognised in these financial statements during this year.

In accordance with the fair value measurement hierarchy explained above, the significant unobservable inputs applied in the valuation of the Company's assets are the following:

- Ground rent, as contractually agreed which for 2019 is estimated at €2.1 million (2018: €2.0 million);
- Growth rate, as contractually agreed at an average of 3.00% p.a. (2018: 3.00% p.a.) represents the estimated average growth of the Company's rentals;

6. Investment property - continued

Valuation process - continued

(a) MIA and VCP

- Discount rate of 4.05% (2018: 4.84%) based on:
 - the risk-free rate of return being the YTM on the longest term available MGS at year end 0.98% (2018: 2.02%);
 - risk premium taking into account factors such as, property illiquidity, management limitations, type, size and location of property, competition, country risk, counter-party risks and resource risks 2.32% (2018: 2.32%); and
 - conditional premium which has been increased to 0.75% (2018: 0.50%) at year end due to the fact that the YTM on the longest term available MGS dropped from 2.02% in 2018 to 0.98% in 2019. This drop resulted in abnormally low level of interest rates given that the current year ECB's target inflation rate is 2%. Going forward, should the YTM revert back to 2.00% or higher, then the additional conditional premium would revert back to 0.50%.

If the discount rate used in the discounted future cash flows for the MIA and VCP properties had been 0.50% higher/lower, all other things being equal, the fair value of the MIA and VCP properties would decrease/increase by \in 14.5 million (2018: \in 10.5 million) and \in 17.7 million (2018: \in 12.7 million) respectively.

(b) Parliament Building and Open Air Theatre

The valuation of the Parliament Building and Open Air Theatre is based on the present value of ground rents up to the expiry of the temporary emphyteutical grant discounted to present value. The fair value of investment property is calculated with reference to the cash flows receivable by the Company in terms of its contractual agreements over the period to 2077, discounted to present value as at 31 December 2019. The discount rate is based on the yield to maturity on the longest term available Malta Government Stock (MGS) in issue at year end plus a premium reflecting the risk inherent in the underlying cash flows. Given the unexpected and unprecedented low interest rate environment, an additional risk premium has been factored in the discount rate as explained further below. On 1 January 2019 with the adoption of IFRS 16 Leases, the Company recognised a Right-of-use asset (see Note 7). The fair value of this asset is being included with the Investment property. Hence, the carrying amount of €119,264,628 for the Parliament Building and Open Air Theatre includes the fair value of the Right-of-use asset for such properties.

In view of the variation in the MGS benchmark during the year ended 31 December 2019 referred to above, a fair value gain of \in 10,989,700 (2018: \in 2,801,000) has been recognised in these financial statements during this year. This fair value gain includes the fair value movement for the Right-of-use asset.

In accordance with the fair value measurement hierarchy explained above the significant unobservable inputs applied in the valuation of the Company's assets are the following:

- Rents, as contractually agreed which for the coming year is estimated at €6.0 million (2018: €6.0 million);
- Growth rate, at an average of 0.91% (2018: 1.14%), represents the estimated average growth of the Company's rentals;

6. Investment property - continued

Valuation process - continued

(b) Parliament Building and Open Air Theatre - continued

- Discount rate of 5.55% (2018: 6.34%) based on:
 - the risk-free rate of return being the YTM on the longest term available MGS at year end 0.98% (2018: 2.02%);
 - risk premium taking into account factors such as, property illiquidity, management limitations, type, size and location of property, competition, country risk, counter-party risks and resource risks 3.82% (2018: 3.82%); and
 - conditional premium which has been increased to 0.75% (2018: 0.50%) at year end due to the fact that the YTM on the longest term available MGS dropped from 2.02% in 2018 to 0.98% in 2019. This drop resulted in abnormally low level of interest rates given that the current year ECB's target inflation rate is 2.00%. Going forward, should the YTM revert back to 2.00% or higher, then the additional conditional premium would revert back to 0.50%.

If the discount rate used in the discounted future cash flows for the Parliament Building and Open Air Theatre properties had been 0.50% higher/lower, all other things being equal, the fair value of the Parliament Building and Open Air Theatre properties would decrease/increase by \notin 9.0 million (2018: \notin 7.7 million) and \notin 10.4 million (2018: \notin 8.9 million) respectively.

The certificate of completion of the Parliament Building was issued end of January 2019. The Parliament Building and Open Air Theatre are both carried at fair value.

7. Right-of-use asset, Lease liability and Provision on restoration

The Company adopted IFRS 16 Leases from 1 January 2019 using a modified retrospective approach, under which the Company has not restated comparatives for the 2018 reporting period, as permitted under the specific transition provisions in the standard. The reclassifications and the adjustments arising from the new leasing rules are therefore recognised in the opening Statement of financial position on 1 January 2019 within the statement of changes in equity.

On adoption of IFRS 16, the Company recognised lease liabilities in relation to leases which had previously been classified as 'operating leases' under the principles of IAS 17 Leases. Disclosures included in the financial statements for the year ended 31 December 2018 indicate an estimated right-of-use asset of \in 107,907,980 and a lease liability of \in 4,456,473. During 2019 the Company has recomputed the model required for adoption of IFRS 16, using a more appropriate Incremental borrowing rate as opposed to the Internal rate of return. The transitional adjustment impacting lease liabilities has therefore been measured at the present value of the remaining lease payments, discounted using the Company's incremental borrowing rate as of 1 January 2019. This has resulted in a right-of-use asset as at 1 January 2019 amounting to \in 111,472,692, a lease liability amounting to \in 8,021,185 and a net investment in the lease amounting to \in 103,451,507.

In deriving the Incremental borrowing rate as at the application date two separate approaches were adopted. The first approach included the establishment of a reference rate which was based on the yield-to-maturity on Malta Government Stocks aligned with the weighted lease term. The weighted term was derived by considering the payment terms, years remaining to the lease term, cash flows of lease payments and an inflation rate as per the lease agreement. A financing spread was then added to the reference rate. This build-up approach leads to an Incremental borrowing rate of 4.4%. The second approach was based on the yield-to-maturity on bonds issued by real estate focused local companies as at the application date. Timing differences, between the bonds term and lease term, were adjusted for leading to an Incremental borrowing rate of 4.2%. Finally, an average of the two approaches was taken at 4.3%.

The Company recognised the right-of-use asset and the lease liability at the date of initial application. Therefore, the measurement principles of IFRS 16 are applied after that date. The right-of-use asset was measured at the amount equal to the lease liability, adjusted by the amount of any prepaid or accrued lease payments. Lease liabilities and provision on restoration costs amounting to \notin 8,021,185 were separately recognised in the statement of financial position as at 1 January 2019. The outflows related to these liabilities were previously netted off from the value of the Company's investment property.

The Company fair values the investment property associated with the right-of-use asset. Hence, as at 1 January 2019 the Company recognised the difference between the value of the right-of-use asset at cost and at fair value as an adjustment to opening retained earnings in the statement of changes in equity. At 30 June 2019 the adjustment to opening retained earnings in the statement of changes in equity amounted to \notin 2,483,551.

The difference to the amount of \in 3,201,138 recognised in these financial statements reflects the fair value movement to the right-of-use asset from 1 January 2019 to 30 June 2019 which has now been recognised in the Statement of comprehensive income.

7. Right-of-use asset, Lease liability and Provision on restoration - continued

a)	Measurement of lease liabilities	

	€
Undiscounted operating lease liability commitments as at 31 December 2018	10,687,016
Impact of discounting using the lessee's incremental borrowing rate at the date of initial application	(7,355,358)
Lease liability recognised as at 1 January	3,331,658
Interest on lease liability for the period ended 31 December 2019	139,709
Ground rents payable for the period	(163,558)
Lease liability recognised as at 31 December	3,307,809
	2019
Of which are:	€
Current lease liabilities	110,250
Non-current lease liabilities	3,197,559
Carrying amount	3,307,809
	2019
Maturity analysis - contractual undiscounted cash flows	€
Less than one year	113,006
One to five years	471,732
More than five years	9,936,903
Total undiscounted lease liabilities at 31 December	10,521,641
	2019
Amounts recognised in profit or loss	€
Interest on lease liabilities	139,709
Interest on provision on restoration	201,650
	341,359

2019

7. Right-of-use asset, Lease liability and Provision on restoration - continued

b) Measurement of right-of-use assets

The associated right-of-use assets for property leases were measured at 1 January 2019 at the amount equal to the lease liability, adjusted by the amount of any prepaid or accrued lease payments relating to that lease recognised in the statement of financial position as at 31 December 2018. There were no onerous lease contracts that would have required an adjustment to the right-of-use assets at the date of initial application. The recognised right-of-use assets relate to investment properties and are being measured at fair value in line with the underlying investment properties.

	2019 €
Balance as at 1 January Fair value gain	4,820,047 942,698
Carrying amount at 31 December	5,762,745

8. Contract asset and Service concession arrangements

On 29 December 2017, Malita entered into a contractual arrangement with the Housing Authority "Housing" to make available sixteen residential blocks, totalling around six hundred and eighty-four units, a number of car spaces and lock-up garages that will be used for affordable housing purposes. The number of units has now increased to 717. Excavation of a number of sites was commenced in the last few weeks of 2018 and to date construction works are substantially complete. The construction and finishing phase is expected to be completed during 2023 and thereafter the operating phase will follow with a duration of twenty-five years once the construction and finishing phase is complete.

In line with the agreed terms, the Company has entitlement to cash flows from rental of the respective units, car spaces and lock-up garages. Rates are contractually agreed and will be paid by the tenant, a portion of which constitutes a subsidy from Housing. The Company's total cashflows will equate to the contractually agreed rates.

Upon termination of the emphyteutical grant, the Company is required to hand-over responsibility and ownership of all assets relating to the sixteen construction sites to Housing. During the term of the agreement, Malita is entitled to cash-flows relating to residential units, car spaces and lock-up garages even if these are vacant – the only condition that entitles Malita plc to cash-flows is making such units and spaces available for use. The Company may not however dispose, or change the use of, the properties during the period of the concession.

Pursuant to IFRIC 12, when the operator has an unconditional right to receive cash or other financial assets from the grantor in remuneration for concession services, the financial asset model applies. In this context, the infrastructure managed under these contracts cannot be recorded in assets of the operator as property, plant and equipment, but are recorded as financial assets. During the construction phase, the financial asset is recorded as a contract asset.

8. Contract asset and Service concession arrangements - continued

During the construction phase, a financial receivable is recognised in the Statement of Financial Position and revenue in the Income Statement. The stage of completion of works was determined as the percentage of cost incurred up until the end of the reporting period relative to the total estimated cost (cost-to-cost method).

Income amounting to \notin 9,100,895 from the construction activity was recognized during the period ended 31 December 2019 and \notin 9,818,225 is cumulatively recognized in the Statement of Financial Position as a contract asset. Since the operation phase did not yet commence, no cash flows were received to date. Costs in relation to construction amounting to \notin 8,835,820 were recognised in the income statement for the period ended 31 December 2019. The difference between revenue and cost from the construction project during the period represents, in substance, project management fees.

Financial receivables are initially measured at the lower of fair value and the sum of discounted future cash flows and subsequently recognized at amortized cost using the effective interest method. The implied interest rate on the financial receivable is based on the derived rate implicit in the discounted cash flow model encompassing related terms and conditions within the Housing contract.

The following table sets out the movement in the contract asset:

	2019 €	2018 €
At 1 January Additions, including finance income	5,566,308 4,251,917	1,505,554 4,060,754
Carrying amount	9,818,225	5,566,308

9. Trade and other receivables

	2019	2018
	€	€
Current		
City Gate penalties receivable	-	310,000
VCP ground rent receivable	164,810	150,680
Prepaid City Gate ground rents	-	53,307
Prepaid expenses	17,657	17,429
Other receivables	71,446	65,606
Bank interest receivable	_	16
	253,913	597,038

10. Cash and cash equivalents

For the purposes of the statement of cash flows, cash and cash equivalents comprise the following:

Cash at bank and in hand/ (overdrawn bank balance)	2019 €	2018 €
	717,826	(884,198)
	717,826	(884,198)

The Company has a bank balance of €717,826. This has increased significantly from the overdrawn bank balance as at 31 December 2018 reflecting temporary financing obtained from Bank of Valletta to recover Affordable Housing project capital expenditure that was paid from the Company's internal funds.

11. Other assets

The Company incurred costs amounting to \notin 184,413 (2018: \notin 183,609) relating to a new project that is being evaluated. The project has not commenced during the year under review, hence these costs which include legal and technical fees, were classified as other assets.

12. Share capital

	2019	2018
	€	€
Authorised		
150,000,000 Ordinary A shares of €0.50 each	75,000,000	75,000,000
50,000,000 Ordinary B shares of €0.50 each	25,000,000	25,000,000
bojobojobo eramar j b shares er coloo caen		20,000,000
	100,000,000	100,000,000
Issued and fully paid		
118,108,064 Ordinary A shares of €0.50 each	59,054,032	59,054,032
30,000,000 Ordinary B shares of €0.50 each	15,000,000	15,000,000
so,ooo,ooo oramary b shares or co.oo cach		10,000,000
	74,054,032	74,054,032
T		
Issue costs	(758,889)	(758,889)
	73,295,143	73,295,143
		, . , . ,

Ordinary A and Ordinary B shares rank *pari passu* for all intents and purposes of the law, except that holders of Ordinary A shares were not entitled to receive a dividend or other distribution in respect to profits generated by the Company during the period between the date of incorporation and 31 December 2014.

13. Retained earnings

The retained earnings include non-distributable earnings as a result of the Revenue from service concession arrangements recognised on the Affordable Housing project as per IFRS 15. These earnings will become distributable once the Company starts earning lease income.

	2019 €	2018 €
Distributable Non- distributable	7,484,838 692,256	6,817,895
	8,177,094	6,817,895

14. Non-distributable reserve - fair value gains

The reserve represents the cumulative fair value gains, net of applicable deferred tax liabilities on the Company's investment properties. These gains were initially recognised in the statement of comprehensive income and because of their nature, were subsequently transferred to a non-distributable reserve.

15. Non-distributable reserve - other

As per article 82 of the Company's Articles of Association, the directors have set aside \notin 448,483 (2018: \notin 462,680) which equals 10% of the net profit of the Company excluding fair value movements net of deferred tax (see Note 26) and net contract asset revenue and allocated them to a non-distributable reserve. The directors may employ the reserve in the furtherance of the business of the Company as the directors may from time to time think fit.

16. Borrowings

On 1 October 2012, the Company withdrew a \notin 40,000,000 loan facility with the European Investment Bank in part satisfaction of the acquisition of the Parliament Building and the Open Air Theatre. This facility is split up into \notin 25,000,000 for 20 years and \notin 15,000,000 for 25 years at a fixed rate of interest. The borrowing cost of the long-term loan is inclusive of a three-year capital moratorium period. The first capital repayment of the long-term loan was paid in January 2016.

On 28 September 2016, the Company secured a €7,000,000 revolving loan facility with Bank of Valletta in satisfaction of the improvements to the Parliament Building. The facility is to be fully repaid within 15 years from first drawdown at a fixed rate of interest. The first capital and interest repayments on this loan were due in May 2018. The facility is pledged against the additional rent receivable by the Company for the use of the Parliament Building.

On 28 November 2018, the Company obtained a €1,000,000 short term funding facility from Bank of Valletta in order to meet capital expenditure requirements in respect of the Affordable Housing project.

On 22 October 2019, the Company obtained additional short term funding of \notin 5,000,000 from Bank of Valletta to allow for the continued construction of the Affordable Housing project given that the EIB and CEB disbursements had still not been made. The \notin 6,000,000 total short term funding facilities will be repaid in full within the coming year when the drawdowns from two credit facility agreements with the European Investment Bank and the Council of Europe Development Bank take place.

The Company's loan facilities as at 31 December 2019 amounted to €104,173,723 (2018: €101,136,580), out of which €58,000,000 was not utilised.

	2019	2018
Borrowings	€	€
Non-current Current	38,143,573 8,030,150	40,181,938 2,954,642
	46,173,723	43,136,580

17. Capital creditor for the acquisition of property

The outstanding balance of \leq 1,678,173 relates to the Affordable Housing project and is due within the coming year. Hence, it is classified as a current liability.

	2019 €	2018 €
Capital creditor for acquisition of property	1,678,173	1,665,451
. Trade and other payables	2019	2018
	€	€
Current		
Trade payables	126,135	192,257
Indirect taxes and social security	57,420	10,530
Deferred ground rent income	761,025	178,035
Interest payable on borrowings	559,468	561,980
Other payables	55,354	63,489
	1,559,402	1,006,291

The increase in Deferred ground rent income for the current year reflects ground rent income received in advance.

19. Revenue

18.

Revenue comprises the consideration payable by MIA and VCP by way of an annual ground rent in respect of the temporary emphyteusis granted. Lease for the Open Air Theatre also commenced for this property pursuant to a lease agreement entered into with the Company. Also included in the revenue figure is a lease payable by Government of Malta for the Parliament Building whose certificate of completion was issued in January 2019. Lease payments for the Parliament Building started in the year under review as prior to the certificate of completion being issued the Company received a daily penalty broadly in line with the rental income due, had the project been completed on time.

On 20 April 2017, a lease agreement was entered into between the Government of Malta and the Company to reflect an additional investment in the Parliament Building and as from 1 June 2017 additional rent is payable semi-annually to the Company.

20. Expenses by nature

. ,	Year ended 31 December 2019 €	Year ended 31 December 2018 €
Directors' emoluments (Note 22)	75,000	75,000
Professional fees	48,950	72,278
Printing & advertising	17,954	16,369
Employee benefit expenses (Note 21)	183,913	161,802
Ground rents	-	107,709
Depreciation of property, plant and equipment (Note 5)	6,045	3,090
Lease of premises	8,850	8,856
Other expenses	64,132	63,879
	404,844	508,983

Auditor's fees

Fees charged by the auditor for services rendered during the financial years ended 31 December 2019 and 2018 relate to the following:

	Year ended 31 December 2019	Year ended 31 December 2018
Annual statutory audit Other assurance services	€ 15,400 22,620	€ 17,700 4,450
Tax advisory & compliance services Other services	1,300	1,300 20,275
	39,320	43,725

21. Employee benefit expenses

	Year ended 31 December 2019 €	Year ended 31 December 2018 €
Wages and salaries Fees Social security costs	168,726 7,128 8,059	147,244 7,092 7,466
	183,913	161,802

The average number of persons employed during the year by the Company amounted to 4 (2018: 3).

22. Directors' emoluments

	Year ended 31 December 2019 €	Year ended 31 December 2018 €
Kenneth Farrugia (Chairman – appointed on incorporation)	25,000	25,000
Paul Mercieca (Director – appointed on 9 April 2014)	15,000	15,000
Eric Schembri (Director – appointed on 1 August 2014)	10,000	10,000
Ray Sladden (Director – appointed on 9 April 2014)	10,000	10,000
Robert Suban (Director – appointed on 9 April 2014)	15,000	15,000
	75,000	75,000

23. Finance income

	Year ended 31 December	Year ended 31 December
	2019	2018
	€	€
Bank interest income Finance income – Affordable Housing	299 427,181	652
	427,480	652

24. Finance costs

	Year ended 31 December 2019 €	Year ended 31 December 2018 €
Finance cost on lease liability and restoration provision Loan interest expense Bank charges and fees	341,359 1,323,229 22,168	- 1,337,701 88,630
	1,686,756	1,426,331

25. Tax expense

The tax charge for the year is made up as follows:

Year ended	Year ended
31 December	31 December
2019	2018
€	€
1,491,392	1,450,863
2,697,634	613,150
4,189,026	2,064,013
	31 December 2019 € 1,491,392 2,697,634

The tax on the Company's profit before tax differs from the theoretical amount that would arise using the basic tax rate as follows:

	Year ended 31 December 2019 €	Year ended 31 December 2018 €
Profit before tax	41,332,231	13,738,664
Tax on profit at 35%	14,466,281	4,808,532
Tax effect of: Income subject to 15% final withholding tax Income not chargeable for tax purposes Expenses not deductible for tax purposes Tax rules applicable to immovable property Maintenance allowance	(410,511) (572,235) 223,562 (9,104,716) (413,355)	(406,199) - - (2,068,200) (411,199)
Tax charge in the accounts	4,189,026	2,064,013

26. Deferred tax

Deferred tax is provided using the liability method for temporary differences arising on movements in the fair value of immovable investment property. The calculation of the deferred tax provision for the year ended 31 December 2019 is calculated on the taxation rules on capital gains upon a transfer of immovable property implemented through Act XIII of 2015. With effect from 1 January 2015, the rate of capital gains tax applicable is a final withholding tax of 8% on the value of the property.

The deferred tax balance as at 31 December 2019 represents:

	31 December	31 December
	2019	2018
	€	€
Temporary differences on:		
Fair value gains	17,409,245	14,711,611

The movement for the year comprising the recognition of the above deferred tax liability has been charged to statement of comprehensive income.

27. Earnings per share

Earnings per share is calculated by dividing the profit attributable to owners of the Company by the total weighted average number of ordinary shares in issue during the year.

	Year ended 31 December 2019	Year ended 31 December 2018
Profit for the year (€)	37,151,448	11,674,651
Total number of ordinary shares in issue	148,108,064	148,108,064
Earnings per share (cents)	25.08	7.88

28. Dividends

	2018 Final dividend	2019 Interim dividend	Total
Dividends paid on ordinary shares:	€	€	€
Gross	3,228,756	1,955,026	5,183,782
Tax at source	(1,130,065)	(684,259)	(1,814,324)
Net	2,098,691	1,270,767	3,369,458
Dividends per share (cents)	1.42	0.86	2.28

A final gross dividend of €3,228,756 or €0.0218 per share (December 2018: €3,228,756 or €0.0218 per share), equating to a final net dividend of €2,744,442 or €0.01853 per share (December 2018: €2,098,691 or €0.01417 per share) is to be proposed at the annual general meeting on 6 May 2020.

These financial statements do not reflect this dividend payable, which will be accounted for in shareholders' equity as an appropriation of retained earnings in the year ending 31 December 2020.

29. Cash flow information

a) Cash generated from operations

Reconciliation of operating profit to cash generated from operations:

	Year ended 31 December 2019 €	Year ended 31 December 2018 €
Operating profit	42,591,507	15,164,343
Adjustments for: Net contract asset revenue Depreciation of property, plant and equipment (Note 5) Change in fair value of investment property (Note 6)	(265,075) 6,045 (34,663,700)	3,090 (7,661,000)
Changes in working capital: Trade and other receivables Trade and other payables	342,321 555,625	281,656 77,369
Cash generated from operations	8,566,723	7,865,458

b) Proceeds from borrowings

	Year ended 31 December 2019	Year ended 31 December 2018
Borrowings repayable after more than one year Borrowings repayable within one year	€ - 5,000,000	€ 3,884,554 1,000,000
	5,000,000	4,884,554

30. Related party transactions

The only major shareholder of the Company is the Government of Malta through its 79.75% (2018: 79.75%) shareholding. The remaining 20.25% (2018: 20.25%) of the shares are held by the public.

Other related entities are the following:

- Malta Investment Management Company Limited
- GHRC
- Projects Plus Limited
- Housing Authority
- Social Projects Management Limited

All because they are Government owned and managed.

The following transactions have been carried out with the above related parties during the year.

	2019 €	2018 €
Government of Malta Payment of City Gate ground rent to Government Receipt of City Gate penalties/Parliament lease income from Government	(165,375) 3,993,333	(107,711) 3,950,000
Receipt of Open Air Theatre lease income from Government Receipt of Parliament Building additional rent from Government	1,581,986 750,000	1,581,986 750,000
Malta Investment Management Company Limited Office Lease payable to Malta Investment Management Company Limited	(8,850)	(8,850)
Grand Harbour Regeneration Corporation Payments to GHRC for investment property	-	(3,884,554)
Projects Plus Limited Payments to Projects Plus Limited for professional services	(276,120)	(262,339)
Housing Authority Payments to Housing Authority for ground rent	(139,603)	(81,891)
Social Projects Management Limited Payments to SPM Limited for project management services	(1,697,050)	(2,049,954)

31. Statutory information

Malita Investments p.l.c. is a public limited liability Company and is incorporated in Malta. The ultimate beneficial owner is the Government of Malta.

COMPANY INFORMATION

Company Secretary	Dr Donald Vella
Auditors	PricewaterhouseCoopers 78 Mill Street, Qormi, QRM3101, Malta.
Legal Advisors	Camilleri Preziosi Level 2 , Valletta Buildings, South Street, Valletta, VLT1103, Malta.
Registered Office	Clock Tower, Level 1, Tigné Point, Sliema TP01, Malta.
Shareholder Information	Tel: 2132 3503 Email: info@malitainvestments.com Website: www.malitainvestments.com
Company Reg. No.	C53047
Financial Calendar	Announcement of Results 11 March 2020
	Annual General Meeting 6 May 2020

Malita Investments p.l.c. Clock Tower, Level 1, Tigné Point, Sliema TP 01, Malta T: 2132 3503

www.malitainvestments.com

Registration № C 53047